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APPEARANCES:
Lawrence F. O’Donnell, Esq., One State Street,
Boston, Massachusetts, for Jerome P. Troy.

SENATOR CONTE. Mr. O’Donnell, Judge Troy, ladies and 
gentlemen:

This is a hearing before the Joint Committee on the Judiciary 
as a result of a Resolution filed by the Senate President, Speaker 
David Bartley, Minority Leader Francis Hatch and Minority Lead
er John F. Parker:

“RESOLVED, that both houses of the Legislature hereby re
quest the Governor, with consent of the Council, to remove, under 
the provisions of Article I of Chapter III of Part the Second of 
the Constitution, Jerome P. Troy from the office of Justice of the 
Municipal Court of the Dorchester District; and be it further

“RESOLVED, that the Clerk of the Senate be directed to trans
mit an engrossed copy of these resolutions to the Governor forth
with.”

Again, Judge Troy and Mr. O’Donnell, as you know this is a 
Legislative hearing, and in the interest of fairness to you, the 
public, and the Committee, we have no desire to limit your re
marks before the Committee today in any way.

Accordingly, the Committee will be pleased to hear from each 
or both of you any testimony and arguments that you may wish 
to give. The Committee will, however, take any such testimony 
and arguments de bene; that is, the Committee shall reserve its 
right to so consider or not consider such portions of your testi
mony as it deems appropriate in discharging its responsibilities 
regarding the petition before it.

Likewise, even as to such testimony as is used by the Committee, 
the Committee reserves the right to assign such weight or limita
tions on its effect as the Committee shall deem appropriate.

All of the foregoing, of course, applies equally to any documents 
submitted to the Committee and to any motions or requests made 
of the Committee.

In all instances you should be aware that by listening to you to
day, and by accepting any documents, motions or requests, the 
Committee in no way wishes to leave the impression that such 
testimony, documents, motions, or requests are necessarily proper
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ly before the Committee, or will necessarily be employed by the 
Committee in the discharge of its responsibilities.

Attorney O’Donnell, do you wish to proceed?
MR. O’DONNEL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of 

this Committee.
Thank you is extended through the Committee to the entire 

Legislature, the General Court of this Comomnwealth, for afford
ing us the opportunity, in the first instance, to present Judge Troy 
constitutionally before that body that is provided for in the Con
stitution by the address system and later the Governor and Coun
cil. if required.

I say, this, and very understandably, the gratitude is real, be
cause we are going to demonstrate that Judge Troy is a worthy 
judge, a qualified judge and entitled on all the evidence to con
tinue to serve as a judicial officer of this Commonwealth.

There is a uniqueness in this proceeding, insofar as one of the 
fundamental grounds that affects our society in giving a fair 
hearing is present here. Present here today for the first time is 
the electronic media, television, and most particularly non-com
mercial television, Channel 2.

Judge Troy’s image is one of an unworthy person, a completely 
reckless insensible person, one not worthy of belief, not one worthy 
of attention, and that has been garnered by fermented, disfigured, 
false propaganda and pretrial prejudicial disfigured publicity.

Now, by the print media, to wit I mean the Boston Globe, that 
source of self-generated profit power, whose real interest is gath
ering large profits by advertising, is intimidating the government 
of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts in the following manner:

First of all, you take a newspaper and you consider the public; 
the person writing for the newspaper is never confronted, as the 
Judge will be today, and he will submit to under oath testimony 
with the confrontation, but no one, if ever, meets a publisher, 
meets the editor, and the reporter is never cross examined, is 
never under oath, and although he may be here and want to fairly 
report a proceeding, his work is turned Over to a rewrite man who 
distorts it, and it has to shrink to let the ad in, whether this ad 
be about some lively entertainment at two o’clock in the morning, 
or to squeeze in, as they are delighted to do, the bulge in the 
obituary column in the event of a play.'



8 SENATE—-No. 2060. [Nov.

So, you never get the true picture, because then the editorial 
policy finally comes into effect, and that completely disfigures 
things.

So that with the electronic media, they are right on, they take 
it as it is happening, there is no rewrite and it is done fairly. It 
is produced and in its entirety.

I can say this to the Committee, that if members of the public 
of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts at the moment thought 
ill of Judge Troy, it is perfectly understandable because they have 
been indoctrinated. The phrase “brainwash” is not an appropriate 
phrase, because as a metaphor, it loses the mark. Indoctrination is 
to have things happen to our mind constantly by tom-toms beat
ing on them, a constant barrage on the mind of propaganda saying, 
“Judge Troy is unworthy,” saying, “Judge Troy is no good, Judge 
Troy is insensitive to the poor,” although, I assure you members 
of the Committee and members of the public, he was born in the 
most modest of circumstances, certainly not high-brow, not to the 
purple, born the son of a shoe worker, admitted to the Bar when 
his parents were deceased, worked hard as assistant to a janitor 
to put himself through college and ended up, not his first service 
to the Commonwealth but the United States, and there are to be 
no hearts and flowers in regard to this case, but he was a four 
lieutenant for four years in the United States Navy, and some 
of the crew are here today that remember him and favor him, 
and he carried infantry troops onto the Anzio Beachhead on re
peated occasion, and he has been quite modest about it.

What the world can know, the Judge cannot talk about, the 
Judge cannot answer the press, he is inhibited under “rule.”

When you recur to the DeSaulnier case, they felt rudely dashed 
that one of the judges in that matter held a press conference. 
What his interest was, was obviously protecting his name, his 
family’s name and the images that were distorted about him.

However, I say if you have this type of power, which is now 
trying to superimpose itself on government, they indulge in abu
sive journalism. So, the facts start out, but if you want to hang 
a man unfairly, you have to start out by giving him a bad name, 
otherwise the people are going to protest, but this is the technique 
of the printed media, the commercial press, the advertising profit 
commercial press of the Boston Globe that they started out, and
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we do not like to admit it to ourselves, but it creates in our mind, 
as William James said, a will to believe. If you constantly hear 
a person being maligned and lied about, and it is done with the 
rhetorical coloration and the artistic technique of the rewrite man 
and the headline writer, the sophisticated person will want to say, 
“They won’t indoctrinate me,” but I say hat they indoctrinate 
everyone, everyone that is exposed to it.

It is my position that the only resistance in the media to that 
type of indoctrination that creates in the mind a will to believe, a 
will to okay a hanging and a lynching, is the electronic media. 
They should be in the courtroom. They may be the best record 
of what is happening in the courtroom. They record the judge’s 
grimaces and his techniques, and we are familiar with what can 
happen in a court of law if a judge becomes the 13th juror in his 
instructions. There is nothing as good as the electronic media 
for the appeals court to put out the lights and see what is happen
ing in the trial. It is the 70’s, and it is required and it is proficent, 
and it is needed, and I say this:

That when you take the judges of this Commonwealth — you 
have a minority, you have people that, by rule, cannot answer 
back, and abusive journalism of the Boston Globe does this, and 
they say, “We have more readers that are not judges,” it is mean
ingless to take them on. They do not have any way of handling 
it.

Just over the last weekend — just over the last weekend they 
were so presumptuous, the Boston Globe, to write an editorial — 
they used to write it under “Uncle Dudley”, and it was so obvious 
that it was so many people, that they had to do away with the 
column — that editorial writer, you do not see his picture, you 
do not know whether he holds stock, you do not know where he 
does his banking, you do not know who holds the mortgages — 
they presumptively, by editorial, wanted to dictate to the Supreme 
Judicial Court by taking transportation money and meals that, 
up to 1925, was provided that every Superior Court judge receive 
$500 for that, but it appears that for judges coming as far away 
as Pittsfield, it was not practical, so the law was changed, but 
they suggested, notwithstanding the practice being approved and 
handled by the courts, that they stopped doing it.

They won’t stop their interests, and the only way that they ease
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up is if any of their advertisers found fault. They are trying to 
make the people, the representatives of the people, dependent on 
the media — the printed media. They are saying, “If you want 
to exist, you watch what we tell you, and you can continue to 
get elected; because we will write nice editorials.”

The thing is to build up television and to keep television in 
there, and that is the way that you will defeat this media monster 
who should be governed like a public utility, because their interest 
is such that they want to take over, and I refer to a case that is 
of interest:

Recently the Miami Herald, the State of Florida, where they 
attacked a public official — an elected public official — that court 
down there said, because of the way of the attack, because of the 
nature of the attack, because of the way you handled it, that public 
official is entitled to equal space and equal time in your newspaper 
to rebut it.

Now, obviously the public would be given to believe —
REPRESENTATIVE KIERNAN. Mr. O’Donnell, could you in

dicate to the members of the Committee how much longer you 
would feel would be necessary for you to present an opening in 
this case?

MR. O’DONNELL. I would say, respectfully, Mr. Chairman, it 
would run, because of the six years of poisoning of the well and 
disfiguring of my client, it could well run over a half an hour.

REPRESENTATIVE KIERNAN. The Committee, of course, 
is interested in the testimony, and wide latitude should be permit
ted you, but at the same time we do have an interest in listening 
to the testimony, Mr. O’Donnell.

I do not want to limit you, but I would urge you to be as brief 
as you feel that you can be under the circumstances.

MR. O’DONNELL. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
SENATOR CONTE. I just want to reiterate those words. We 

are going to allow you a great deal of latitude here this afternoon; 
however, I would hope that —- quite honestly, I think you have 
made your point — this particular point — and we would like to 
have you address yourself to some of the answers that you re
sponded to in response to our letter.

MR. O’DONNELL. Thank you very much, Senator. I appreciate 
your guidance in this matter, but I do reiterate, with very much
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having in mind your comments, that the position of Judge Troy 
has been difigured as a result of the actions of the printed media, 
primarily and practically exclusively to the Bostoyi Globe; so, we 
will recur immediately to the proposition as to why does the public 
feel generally, if that is their opinion, that he is no longer a judge, 
in that he has been removed from public office.

At this point I say that it is obvious to everyone that, in fact, 
he has not been removed from public office, that the Supreme 
Judicial Court of Massachusetts cannot remove a judge from public 
office, and I do not think anyone’s sensibility should be outraged 
by that, because the Constitution clearly and explicitly provides in 
articles, that by the address resolves, such as we have before us 
— that is done by both Houses of the Legislature and with the 
concurrence of the Governor and the advice and consent of the 
Governor’s council — and I would say, concluding, when we think 
of fair trial, that everyone talks about the effect of prejudicial 
publicity on the minds of jurors. Well, that is putting jurors in 
some sort of position that judges are immune to, that judges 
are so sophisticated that they do not get prejudiced by the press, 
but I charge that they do, we absorb this indoctrination, even 
though we feel that we are above it, and that there was never a 
fair hearing in relation to the press, because it was never shut 
off, and when the Supreme Judicial Court sat on this matter and 
took up the question of removal, they sat as jurors, they sat to 
hear facts, they sat to evaluate facts and this failure to shut off 
this prejudicial material affected their minds, and they felt that 
they had to do something.

So that insofar as that is concerned, we take the position that 
the first day that we appeared in front of the Supreme Judicial 
Court, we indicated to them that we awaited the Legislature, we 
await the Constitutional grounds for handling this matter.

But getting into the grounds that the Supreme Judicial Court 
acted on, there was an information with 57 items in an amended 
information — 57 items. They ended up with six items that they 
felt the cumulative effect of justified their decision.

Of course, in the context, that opinion should constitutionally 
be disregarded, but for the purpose of drawing in to focus on 
what is here, it is obvious that five of the six reasons concerned 
Tenean Beach.
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First of all, the history of that is, that it has utterly nothing 
whatsoever to do with the Judge’s duties as the First Judge of the 
Dorchester District Court, and that land was purchased, and this 
was gone into, at a public auction conducted in Boston by the 
Judge. It was land there to be sold.

And then the issue was a question of how the fill was put in. 
The clear proposition relating to that land is that the fill is still 
there. We have testimony of Mr. Littlewood, an expert on dirt 
and fill, that it is first-rate fill. It was the closest place to drop the 
fill. There was no suggestion that any type of demolition fill was 
going in there and, as a matter of fact, common knowledge and 
sense, the fill is still there.

There is an area where the tide moves and the fill would dis
appear like a child’s sand castle in the event that it was not good 
fill, but notwithstanding that, the Legislature should know, as 
the public, that the issue was, was there a sufficient suportability 
to hold this fill, but the matter was entirely a civil matter, entirely 
a civil enterprise, and an entire matter that was totally unrelated 
to the Judge’s position acting on justiceable matters.

So that a most interesting thing about that fill is, that it bor
ders next to what we have all seen, anyone that uses the Souheast 
Expressway, tanks of the Boston Gels Company, and it is within a 
shadow of the Boston Globe that is land-locked on Morrissey Boule
vard and that is looking to expand.

As I look at their paid representatives here, who say that it dis
placed a couple of playgrounds and a swimming area and they 
distorted the issue about Tenean Beach because their ink pollutes 
more than anything that has been in that area, and it is funny 
that the same ink that provides for the polluting and poisoning 
of the well when they attack public officials, that land has been 
offered by the Judge of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts free 
for recreational purposes. There is a bill in the Legislature, and 
has been pending, to turn it over, but with the hope, but by no 
twisted means, that the Boston Globe would end up with it or that 
the Boston Gas Company would end up with it.

Never, never has that land been a beach or ever used as a beach. 
It was a city dump, and anyone familiar with where that land is 
located, there used to be a big shed there, and the trucks would go
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up and dump into the barges and the barges would go out empty. 
It was dump land.

It was the Judge’s land that was purchased, but it was so obvious 
that the heartbeat of the Boston Globe was just around the corner 
wanting to purchase this land and was disappointed, so with that 
type of power, they distorted completely the actual facts.

They even had a picture of the Judge, and when you attack a 
man who obviously comes from a family, you strike him through 
the face of his wife, through the face of his daughter, his 
brothers and sisters, they had him — and you wonder how anyone 
cannot think that he has to be a blackguard; they had him in a 
cartoon in the water, actually another part of Dorchester, pollut
ing the water saying, “Suffer little children, come unto me,”

This is the type of abusive journalism that indoctrinates the 
minds of readers, that causes them to think in other than fair- 
minded terms. It creates in the glands of the individual and in 
the minds of an individual, “Hang him quick.”

So, that was an item in the findings of the Supreme Judicial 
Court, and having in mind the nature of the Committee I am in 
front of, did you ever hear the Court use the words, “wilfully filled, 
wilfully directed the filling of tidewater area in an illegal manner,” 
strictly talking about a civil act. No matter how many words, they 
are not talking about arson, they are not talking about burglary. 
Just the words used there was to show how you suggest to some
one’s mind that it was a crime.

The Judge actually, for the record, has never been convicted of 
a crime. We open ourselves up to the whole world. He never re
ceived a speeding ticket, and there was a long time in his life 
before he was a judge.

When they talk about Tenean Beach, they also talk about a court 
officer, Charles Critch, and they said he worked down there with
out compensation during court hours.

Charles Critch had been a long — practically a lifelong friend 
of Judge Troy’s.

Charles Critch never testified in front of the Supreme Judicial 
Court, but they heard his voice from the grave with regard to 
one matter.

However, he did testify in the investigatory, accusatory, illegal, 
in my judgment, hearing that was held in February, and in the
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interim he went to his reward, and I have this and I will give it 
to your General Counsel, Mr. Lipman, that we thank for being 
being so cordial in our relations, he has asked on Page 13 of his 
testimony under oath:

“Q. Would you be there during the normal working day?
“A. No.
“Q. During the work week?
“A. No. I did it on my own time.”
Mr. Critch develops in his testimony how he has always been 

— but, nevertheless, keep in mind that this man, Charles Critch, 
was not present at any time, nor did the Supreme Judicial Court 
hear any evidence from Charles Critch as to his time down there, 
but we are all sidewalk superintendents, whenever anything is be
ing built in this Commonwealth they actually provide space for 
us to do the heavy looking-on, and there was nothing more than 
that.

Critch told about his background. He was familiar with heavy 
contracting equipment and how he looked it over, in addition to 
being a court officer person, he can be a friend of an individual.

So, that talks about — it says in the opinion for one of the 
grounds, not related to the Judge in a justiceable capacity, mis
conduct in his office as a judge — it says, consistently over a 
period of two years he used the services of Charles Critch during 
regular court hours in which Critch’s renumeration was being 
paid for by the Court, just is not consistent with the evidence — 
never heard the voice of Charles Critch. This is the voice under 
oath, certified, of Charles Critch speaking to you from the grave, 
it cannot be rejected.

So, that because of that type of emphasis, we found ourselves 
again with the testimony of a Mr. Mooney. Mr. Mooney is a 
lawyer —.

Going direct from the Tenean Beach matter, we are going to 
discuss James Mooney, where they put that down as one of the 
grounds for his enjoinment. My position as to their enjoining the 
Judge from the sitting, was a constitutional nullity, it was begging 
the question, they are powerless, it is not worth the paper it is 
written on, but let us go into James Mooney, and I respectfully 
take the position that the Committee has the actual testimony of 
the witnesses that testified in front of the Supreme Judicial Court?
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SENATOR CONTE. That is correct, Mr. O’Donnell.
MR. O’DONNELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
So, I respectfully urge a careful reading of the testimony relating 

to Mr. Mooney. I think it is of such importance — it is sighted 
as a ground why the Judge should be removed — James Mooney 
took the stand and said:

“Q. Sir, would you state your full name?
“A. Joseph P. Mooney.
“Q. Where do you live?
“A. 465 Boulevard, Revere.
“Q. Boulevard?
“A. Boulevard, Revere, Massachusetts
“Q. What is your occupation, sir?
“A. I am a lawyer.
“Q. How long have you been a member of the Bar of the Com

monwealth?
“A. 1958.
“Q. Where is your office located?
And getting down to the pertinent questioning:
“Q. Do you recall an occasion, sir, receiving a phone call, —
“A. I do.
“Q. -—• which phone call related to a campaign contribution for 

Mr. Bellotti?
“A. That’s right.
“Q. Would you tell his Honors what you can recall with respect 

to that phone call?”
And he says:
“It would seem to me that it was somewhere in the latter part 

of the summer or the first part of the fall of 1964, one afternoon 
I was in my office. I received a phone call from a fellow who 
said his name was Troy and he said he was the nephew of Judge 
Troy, and he said that the Judge wanted all the lawyers in the 
Dorchester District Court to contribute $100 to the Bellotti cam
paign. And he asked me if I would and I refused him.

“And he said, ‘Would you state your refusal to the Judge in 
person?’ ”

You have to have in mind that this Court went over at length 
whether or not the Judge, in his office of judge, raised money for 
that campaign, and found that he did not; so, this inconsistency
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here is interesting. So actually he ends up saying:
“ ‘Would you state your refusal to the Judge in person?’ And I 

said I would.”
And he is asked the question:
“Q. Is that the end of the phone call that you can recall?
“A. That’s all I can recall of the phone call.
“Q. Were you able to identify the voice of the speaker?
“A. I was not.
“Q. Following this phone call, did you have occasion to call on 

Judge Troy at his office in Dorchester Court?
“A. Yes, I did.
“Q. About how much after, how long after the phone call?
“A. My memory isn’t too clear, but it would appear, thinking 

about it, to be a week, probably less, maybe a little more.
“Q. Where did you see Judge Troy on that occasion?
“A. I saw him in the Judge’s lobby at the Dorchester Court.
“Q. Was there anybody else present?
“A. In the Judge’s lobby?
“Q. Yes.
“A. I think a lady let me in.
“Q. Was the Judge alone other than the lady?
“A. That’s right.
“Q. Now, listen very carefully, sir. When you walked into the 

Judge’s lobby, who spoke first?”
Now, this Mooney said — he said, “The Judge.
“Q. What did the Judge say to you?
“A. The judge said, ‘What have you got against Frank?’
“Q. What did you respond?
“A. I said, ‘I have nothing against him. I don’t even know him.’
“Q. Was there any further conversation?
“A. He said, ‘You don’t want to contribute?’ I said, ‘No. I 

don’t like the idea of the thing.’
“And he dismissed me with a wave of his hand.
“Q. Is that all that you can recall that transpired?
“A. In that room, yes.”
Now, if you heard this Mooney testify, you would have to say to 

yourself, he certainly remembers for ten years being asked about 
a contribution involving $100, but now we go in and say, what 
conceivable motive would he have for getting on a witness stand



1973.] SENATE — No. 2060. 17

and repeating this type of testimony against a judge.
So, on the cross examination, he was asked:
“Q. Mr. Mooney, as of 1964, how long had you been a lawyer?
“A. Since 1958.
“Q. And, having that in mind, sir, you are accustomed in your 

practice to keeping files?
“A. In my own business and in Mr. Irwin’s business, yes.
“Q. At that time in 1964, sir, you used the facility of a dairy?
“A. I did, yes.
“Q. And having in mind phone calls, that would be something 

in your practice that you would have a record to trace these phone 
calls and keep them noted; is that so, sir?

“A. Yes.
“Q. And it is so, isn’t it, sir, that this is not for you a usual 

customary experience, to be in the Judge’s lobby back in 1964 
and have him make inquiries of you?

“A. No, sir.
“Q. And knowing the responsibilities that you have and the 

emphasis that is placed on the question to you, sir, ‘When you 
walked into the chambers, who spoke first,’ there is no doubt in 
your mind that it was Judge Troy who spoke first?

“A. No doubt in my mind.
“Q. None whatsoever?
“A. No, sir.
“Q. And is that because, sir, you kept a careful memoranda 

of that most unusual experience?
“A. No, that isn’t the reason.
“Q. Was that the first and only time that you ever had a re

quest that suggested it is from a judge for money for some sort 
of a fund?

“A. That was the only time, yes.
“Q. And it was something that struck you forceably. And is it 

your testimony now, sir, you never recorded a memoranda as a 
lawyer about an event of that nature?

“A. It is my testimony; yes, sir.
“Q. No place can you find any record whatsoever?
“A. No, I can’t.
“Q. Now, having that in mind, Mr. Mooney, you couldn’t tell us 

the month or day, could you, sir?
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“A. No, I couldn’t, sir.
“Q. You couldn’t tell us what time of day it was, could you, sir?
“A. Yes, I could.
“Q. I see. Is that on a memo some place?
“A. No, that’s my own memory.
“Q. I see. And did you have anything other that you were 

doing that particular day?
“A. Anything else other than what we are talking about here?
“Q. Yes, sir.
“A. I don’t remember.
“Q. Did you have any client business to attend to that day?
“A. I probably did. I don’t know.
“Q. Did you have —
“A. I was in the office.
“Q. Did you have any case to — you were in the office that 

day?
“A. That’s where I got the call, yes.
“Q. The day you were in the chambers?
“A. Yes.
“Q. Did you ever seek anyone out up to the time you find 

yourself now in court and ask them ‘Did you make a call to my 
office?’ ”

And not to belabor you, he clearly states here it was not the 
Judge that called his office. I asked him did he ever seek out any
one that he thought that might have made the call, because he 
used the expression that he said it was the Judge’s nephew.

“Q. Seek anyone out up until this very day and say. ‘Did you 
make a telephone call to my office asking for a contribution to the 
Bellotti campaign?’

“A. No. If you are referring to the person who I thought 
might have made the call to me?

“Q. Yes.
“A. The answer is no.
“Q. Well, then you say to me that I am referring to the person 

who might have made the call to you, who do you think I am 
referring to?

“A. A fellow named Troy.
“Q. You don’t mean for one moment, do you, sir, that Judge 

Troy made the call to you?
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“A. No, I don’t. I think I recognize the Judge’s voice.”
He never had any records of this, so we go and you ask what 

could conceivably be his motive, because judges operate in the 
eye of the hurricane every time they make a decision — the 
other side is furious — they are constantly in the vortex of people’s 
interest and for fortunes and freedom and so forth, and it effects 
frequently the lawyers that represent him; so, we go into this 
examining for his motive:

“Q. Well, from that day on this very serious matter — the 
caller said the name was Troy?

“A. And that he was the judge’s nephew.
“Q. That’s right. Now, having that fact in mind, it is fair to say, 
is it not, you resented receiving such a call?

“A. I did.
“Q. How old were you at the time?
“A. I’m 56 now, so —
“Q. All right.
“A. I don’t know.
“Q. I asked you this, Mr. Mooney, and you testified under 

oath in front of Justice Spalding?
“A. Yes, sir.
“Q. Way back then up until this time, almost ten years, did 

you ever go to the person with the name — by the name of Troy 
and ask him, ‘Hey, did you make a call to me asking for $100?’

“A. I never did.”
He says who he thought it was. He thought it was a Thomas 

Troy, and in ten long years he never verified to find out whether 
this person made the call, and I made it a point that day — I 
had the individual right in front of him in the Supreme Judicial 
Court and pointed to him, and he never verified that important 
event, according to him, in ten long years with a person that he 
thought it was was immediately available to him.

“Q. And you are now here in front of this Honorable Court 
and you are telling me that you never were prompted to seek out 
the person that made that call?

“A. I was never prompted to seek out the person that made 
the call.

“Q. And you told us everything about the conversation you 
had in Judge Troy’s chambers, haven’t you?
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“A. Everything I remember.”
Now we get to the point that we are going to his capacity as 

a lawyer, and we ask him, for purposes of impeachment on cross 
examination:

“Q. Mr. Mooney, did you lose any cases in the Dorchester 
Court?

“A. Yes, sir.
“Q. Did you lose a particular one that you felt you should have 

won?
“A. Yes, sir.
“Q. And, with a view toward the people that are here, did you 

do a little bitching afterwards when you lost the case?
“A. To the people that are in the courtroom?
“Q. No, no. You really took it strong that you lost the case, 

isn’t that so?
“A. My main talk was with my associate, John Irwin, because 

most of the cases were his, anyway.
“Q. Yes, and was the case that you were really incensed about, 

was that an illegitimacy case?
“A. That’s right.”
He carries an illegitimacy case in his mind for ten years, it 

bothered him.
“Q. Isn’t fair for me to say, Mr. Mooney, that that really, truly, 

bothered you to have that loss experience?
“A. You mean to me personally?
“Q. Yes.
“A. No, not to me personally.
“Q. You remember it to this day, though, don’t you?
“A. Yes.
“Q. That you lost the case. And would I be correct —”
Now, get what he says here. This is very interesting. It is on 

Page 643. He says to me:
“I didn’t lose. I won it when I appealed it.”
I said — I pulled a document out of my inside pocket, after he 

said in front of the five Justices, and he was very clear about his 
bitching in relation to losing the case, “I didn’t lose. I won it 
when I appealed it,” that is Page 643:

“Q. I see. But I want to give you tributes —”, and when I 
said that, I bring out the document:
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“A. I take that back. I am thinking of another one.
“Q. “But, —
“A. Sorry, I want to take that back because I don’t want to 

be under perjury here.”
Isn’t it interesting that he had perjury in his mind? He was hot 

about losing a case. I say he perjured himself up there.
So Chief Justice Tauro said:
“How do you want to leave it? Did you win or lose it?
“THE WITNESS: I am thinking of another case. That finally

was tried before Judge Foster and they found against the man. 
He was ajudged the father of the child.”

He went on. There was bad faith, and with the plant —
This isn’t the only connection, the vital connection of this At

torney Mooney:
“Q. Now, did you first of all, before losing it in front of a jury, 

lose it in front of Judge Troy?
“A. I lost it in his courtroom, yes.
“Q. And when you left his courtroom, you felt you should 

have won it, right?
“A. No, not particularly.
“Q. But, —
“A. Do you want to know what bothered me about it?”
This is what Mooney lets out in front of the five Justices out 

there, and, naturally, I wanted to know what bothered him about 
it, and it is very interesting what he had to say. I said:

“Q. I think everybody does. Do you have a memo on it?
“A. I could dig up a little file on it, but —”
He is aware of a file on an illegitimacy case ten years old still 

in his office. He could dig up a file on that, but he couldn’t dig 
up a memo on the alleged charge to Judge Troy that gives him a 
life sentence. He doesn’t even have a piece of tissue paper to sup
port that. He never wrote anything. He never had anything on 
it, he schemed it up because of his hate, being a sore loser.

“I don’t need the file to tell you what bothered me about it.”
That is his next statement under oath.
“Q. But you remember right now and you want to tell every

body, so, let’s hear it.
“A. Well, the defendant was thrown in the dark where he
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didn’t belong, thrown in with a lot of other defendants and they 
were dirty.”

I bet if I nudged him, he would have said that they were Black. 
He said that they were dirty. He was the only one that was clean. 
Well, what did he find wrong with the other people in the dark, 
his client was clean. He probably brushed his teeth, seeing that 
it is an illegitimacy charge.

“He was the only one that was clean. He was very much upset 
and he never had been arrested before. He was a working man.

“Q. And you got that all down, right?
“A. I got it down?
“Q. In some file? All right.
“A. What I am saying now, I got it down in my mind.
“Q. How many times did you do some bitching about that loss

to other lawyers?
“A. How many times?
“Q. Yes.
“A. I don’t remember.
“Q. And did you think Judge Troy was responsible for the 

deodorants and whatnot on the part of the other prisoners?
“A. I don’t know.”
That does not end Mr. Mooney. He turns out, because obviously 

you live in a real world, and there are aspects of the real world and 
in the real world conspiracies exist, and we brought this out 
clearly in this case.

There was a conspiracy, would it surprise you to learn, and it 
is in the testimony of Judge King, that I brought into the court
room that Mr. Mooney is a classmate of Judge King, that —

SENATOR CONTE. Mr. O’Donnell, at this time, since you 
have read a portion of the testimony relating to it, we would 
like to take judicial notice of the entire transcript and the testi
mony of all of the witnesses that appeared before the Supreme 
Judicial Court.

MR. O’DONNELL. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
It is a situation that we feel is in keeping with the fairness of 

this Committee, that all testimony, direct and cross examination, 
will be gone into.

The reason that I speak about Mr. Mooney being a classmate 
of Judge King is because I said at that location that there was a
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conspiracy linked into against Judge Troy, and Judge King was 
part of it and a court officer, Melvin Cohen, was a part of it, and 
a clerk of the court, Ben Wall, was a part of it, who recently tore 
up a complaint on the O’Leary family, where there was a charge 
from the mother that she was being threatened —

SENATOR CONTE. Mr. O’Donnell, are you going to offer 
evidence that there was a conspiracy, or are you going to make 
those charges?

MR. O’DONNELL. Where you took judicial notice of the entire 
transcript, in my presentation in front of the Supreme Judicial 
Court I pointed this way, I said, “There was a bicycle built for 
three, King, Cohen and Wall.” It is throughout the entire tran
script, throughout their testimony and throughout the matter. I 
support it the following way as an illustration — it is all in the 
transcript:

When Melvin Cohen, who was responsible for a dozen items in 
the information accusations against Judge Troy, he was — none 
of the matters that he brought to the attention of the Court, did 
they consider as proven. His testimony — Melvin Cohen — takes 
up over 200 pages of the transcript, and everything he put in was 
rejected.

He stated under oath as a court officer that he alleged that the 
Judge had him perform personal services, and it was rejected.

He stated under oath that as a court officer that the night be
fore that he testified in the Supreme Judicial Court he spent over 
two hours in the home of Judge King, and facing the five Justices 
I asked him — that is in the transcript — “Mr. Cohen, now hav
ing in mind that you were in Judge King’s home and this case 
was going on in this manner in front of the Supreme Judicial 
Court and it involved a person that you both knew, whether or 
not, Mr. Cohen, during the over two hours that you were in Judge 
King’s home, did you ever discuss Judge Troy, did you ever say 
one word about it?”

His answer under oath was, “No, we never discussed Judge 
Troy” —

SENATOR CONTE. Mr. O’Donnell, I would like to call your 
attention to your letter of August 8, 1973, which we have accepted 
as an offer of proof, and nowhere in that offer of proof do you 
allege or charge anything of a conspiratorial nature as regards
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Mr. Cohen or Judge King.
MR. O’DONNELL. Gentlemen, as a matter of fact this was 

preliminarily a matter, but the fact that we went into and enu
merated the matters in the information in Paragraph 2, and we 
also set out in there Paragraph 4 and also insofar as the matter 
is concerned, in order to develop anything regarding Tenean Beach, 
Which is in Paragraph 8, Cohen figured in permanently on Tenean 
Beach, so that it is implicit in that brief response.

I wouldn’t feel that that was general in nature, Mr. Chairman, 
and that the entire matter regarding their findings would be ger
mane at this time.

SENATOR CONTE. You understand, Mr. O’Donnell, that be
cause we accept your argument, we are accepting it de bene, we 
are not necessarily agreeing?

MR. O’DONNELL. I clearly understand that.
As a matter of fact, I know any other proposition would be 

repugnant to both me and the Committee.
Insofar as the matter is concerned, when Judge King took the 

stand he was asked whether or not he had a visit from Melvin 
Cohen the night before he testified — that is right in the transcript 
— and he said, “Yes”, and I asked him and put the same question 
to him, “Whether or not, having in mind the notoriety associated 
with Judge Troy, whether or not he ever discussed Judge Troy’s 
matter or the fact that he was going to be a witness the next 
day with Melvin Cohen,” and he said, “No”.

Now, I say that that clearly outrages the sensibilities of anyone 
that wants to evaluate the matter, and that Judge King — and 
you can’t glance over Mel Cohen, because he testified, and it was 
all rejected as not proved, that the Judge asked him to do things 
such as harassing truck drivers to go from the area of the Dor
chester Court to go down and put fill in. He also tried to get in 
that Registry officials harassed truck drivers to put fill in there. 
There was absolutely no problem of getting fill. That was all re
jected, but all his allegations received monumental press, and we 
brought out and the Court listened to it, there was press, and I 
can recur to your minds now, that Melvin Cohen was fired because 
he was going to be a witness against Judge Troy.

When you look over the opinion, there is not one suggestion 
that that is why he was fired.
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He appeared in front of that Court, and we developed that this 
court officer — I said to him, “Did you call the Boston Globe on 
the phone,” and he said, “Yes,” and I said, “Was your name 
mentioned prominently in the Boston Globe on or about Sunday, 
February 11th,” and he said, “Yes,” and, “Did that have to do 
with prisoners at the Dorchester Court,” and he stated that he 
could not transport the prisoners.

I asked him if he was acquainted with Charles Street Jail — 
it has been there a couple of hundred years and they transport 
prisoners in the van — and he said that he called Station 11, and 
testimony came in that they record certain calls, and that that 
never occurred.

The important testimony with the five Judges sitting there, he 
said, “I called the Boston Globe.” I said, “Tell the Court what you 
expected by calling the Boston Globe.” He said that they would 
send a truck over. I said, “Did you ever hear of the Charles 
Street Jail?”

There was another court officer there that had a car. I proposed 
— I said, “Sir, did you not do it for the purpose of fermenting 
and demeaning the Court and hold it up to contempt and ridicule?” 

There was not a judge, in my opinion, that if he had a court 
officer calling the Boston Globe complaining about a matter that 
was utterly framed and false, that would not fire him forthwith.

There was no — there is no suggestion, and it was covered com
pletely in the Boston Globe, that he was fired before this matter 
came out because he was going to be a witness; so, his testimony 
carried nothing.

In the transcript you will see it when Melvin Cohen was on the 
stand he stated that his employment — his prior employment had 
been honorable and upright, and it stayed out of the opinion, and 
this was not reported by the press, any cross examination, any 
facts that came out. Melvin Cohen had a privileged status. I 
wonder why? Is he a paid Globe employee —

SENATOR CONTE. Mr. O’Donnell, again you and I both real
ize that this is a Legislative hearing and not a court of law, and 
we are not bound by the rules of evidence.

However, this testimony regarding Melvin Cohen, again, which 
allegation does it refer to?

MR. O’DONNELL. Tenean Creek.
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SENATOR CONTE. “With respect to the filling of Tenean 
Creek in an illegal manner is not a permissible inference”, is that 
what you are talking about?

MR. O’DONNELL. In other words, when it comes to the gen
eral allegation of Tenean Beach, I refer to any witness who of
fered testimony with regard thereto.

I am talking about nothing other than what occurred under oath 
and is part of the transcript that this Committee has taken judicial 
notice of, and it is a matter of public record.

SENATOR CONTE. I agree that it is a matter of public record, 
but I also agree that there are eight specific offers of proof here, 
and I would think, if you are going to prove your case, you are 
going to have to overturn those eight specific offers of proof, and 
thus far I fail to see how Mel Cohen applies to any of those eight 
specific offers of proof, except in a very general way.

MR. O’DONNEL. Insofar as Melvin Cohen is concerned, the 
fact that he was a court officer in the Dorchester Court, and having 
in mind the Legislative powers that are with the Legislature re
garding these inferior courts, I state that in order to have a focus 
on what is involved here, he takes up 200 pages of the testimony, 
and it goes into whether or not it was fairly reported in the 
electronic media, because if it was there, it would have picked up 
part of the evidence that went in against him, and it was permitted 
over objection, what his history for asking for bribes was, and a 
record was put in for the Attorney General, pertaining thereto, 
to the Boston Police Department, and it was against the most 
prestigious member of the Bar that brought that evidence, and 
the Court took it. You can see with five Judges you couldn’t 
have a Bench conference, we went to the libraries, so this is the 
type of malcontent, and other people, felons and others, that have 
taken shots at the Judge, and it was never clearly explored, fairly 
written in the press that he had been falsely accused.

It will clearly be demonstrated as to the means that were used 
to falsely accuse this judge, and one of them is Mel Cohen, whose 
claims were rejected.

Now, we get into another matter in going into an appraisal of 
it — that is in the judicially noted transcript — the Judge was 
described in the minds of all people as stealing from a public 
charity, and they went wild with that phrase, “stealing from a
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public charity,” a charity donated to the advancement of yachting.
The Court spent 22 pages — I can remember Jim St. Clair have 

his big emphasis to this “public charity”, and there was no explan
ation in the paper, but did they smear him with that, and it turned 
out that all it was was a 180 corporation with a liquor license, 
and it was the return of capital, and in the Court’s opinion, it 
spends 22 pages on it, but there were months and years in poison
ing of the well in making anyone that would steal from a public 
charity does not rate living, but that was completely eliminated 
from the case.

Insofar as the aspect of the two lawyers, Michael Manzi and 
Donald Carvin, are concerned, this is completely not in keeping 
with the evidence.

Michael Manzi never was receiving or acted as a lawyer for 
Judge Troy in relation to the time when he received indigent 
assignments, and the testimony in Court, which it seeks to elicit; 
it is not unconscionable or unusual if a judge appoints a lawyer in 
the courtroom, “Would you represent this fellow,” since the Gui- 
dion case.

They testified and they have vouchers — the vouchers were for 
$5, $10, $15. There was no payment with public money. The public 
money was paid to represent the indigent, and it did not amount 
to a trivial, and, moreover, there was not one indigent — and 
they had the records — that ever appeared in court and said, 
“Michael Manzi didn’t adequately represent me.”

The interesting thing about Michael Manzi, he never had an 
indigency appointment. For the one thing that he did on behalf 
of the Judge — do you remember the horrendous publicity that 
there were funds hidden in Phoenix and squirreled away there 
that were illgotten gains, or something that went out of the case 
— completely out of the case?

Michael Manzi knowing Judge Troy, Michael Manzi a competent 
lawyer, graduate of the Notre Dame Law School, and as a result 
of being out there, referred him to a law firm in Arizona that 
handled a trust for his one daughter, and what we did for the 
Court — all the monies that went out there went out there on 
recognized checks from a bank in Boston, all Recordacted, and lo 
and behold for the first time, notwithstanding this publicity as 
to the — not the suggestions, but outright accusations of harbor
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ing funds, it turns out that his wife, sitting here in the brown 
and white dress in the front row, in deference to her sitting there, 
had a father who provided for her, who was especially successful 
during his lifetime, and she had a trust and has a trust, and we 
showed this all to the Supreme Judicial Court, and it is administer
ed by a corporate trustee, the Midland National Bank in Chicago, 
and we were able to demonstrate that the monies that went out 
there were monies substantially yielding from the trust of her 
father to her daughter, and obviously where she was the bene
ficiary of such trust, it cannot be conceived as unconscionable 
that she would want her only daughter to have a life benefit.

So, it is joint funds and a substantial, substantial contribution 
of the trust of the wife. All those documents, including the will 
of the father, certified from the Cook County Surrogate Court, 
and all the records of deposit were turned over to the Supreme 
Judicial Court, and that went out of the case, but not after it 
did massive harm, not that it did not disfigure and distort, again 
by the print media, the Boston Globe, the position of Judge Troy, 
but it just subsequently disappears and no one corrects it, and 
fortunately I know that the electronic media can — that went 
out of the case, and the whole Phoenix idea was wrong.

The investment out there consisted of a limited partnership in 
some apartments where the late father had had successful invest
ments in that area.

Nevertheless, that took and required a great deal of work to 
just properly bring it in front of the Court, and Mr. Carvin — 
it would be for any lawyer to think that some indigency appoint
ments could compensate for the monumental massive type of 
work that Don Carvin did, is striking at reality.

He testified under oath, and you will see it in the testimony, 
that he had a percentage of the enterprise, that was his.

Also I might add that Michael Manzi testified that he billed 
the trust.

I can remember when we talk about judges and lawyers, and 
lawyers such as are on this Committee, I remember purchasing a 
home to live in and the bank where I picked up the mortgage, the 
person that represented them was a judge who charged me a 
fee, quite properly, for searching the title, and the next time I 
saw him I was representing a defendant in the Quincy District
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Court, where I lost the case, and I didn’t think I should win it just 
because the judge endorsed my check in the normal course of his 
practice, a special judge.

Having that in mind, all judges know people, and when you 
think of appointments, it is seldom that they go to strangers, and 
there is —

SENATOR CONTE. Mr. O’Donnell, it is the intention of the 
Chair to take a noon recess; so, I ask you now if you will be con
cluded by twelve noon, or if you would rather have us take the 
break at this time, and you may resume your testimony when 
we come back?

MR. O’DONNELL. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for 
that option, and I would elect, speaking for myself and the Judge, 
to recess at this time, with your permission.

SENATOR CONTE. The Committee will then recess until the 
hour of 1:30.

(Whereupon, at 11:35 o’clock a.m., a recess was taken until 
1:30 o’clock p.m., of the same day.)
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(Whereupon, the hearing before the Joint Committee on the 
Judiciary reconvened at 1:30 o’clock p.m.)

SENATOR CONTE: Mr. O’Donnell, Judge Troy, ladies and
gentlemen, once again, this is the Joint Committee on the Judici
ary, and we have before us a Bill of Address that we are now 
hearing.

It’s the intention of the Committee this afternoon to go ap
proximately to the hour of 4:00 or 4:30. If we do not conclude 
at that time, later on this afternoon I will announce the Commit
tee’s intention as to the probability of any future hearings.

Mr. O’Donnell, do you want to continue, please.
MR. O’DONNELL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, respectively, I am 

addressing myself to that portion of the conclusions of the Supreme 
Judicial Court that indicated that there was a lie under oath in 
answering interrogatories in the, so called, Sun Life case.

Replete within the transcript, it must first of all be established, 
as we know the practice of law, that the interrogatories were never 
adopted, affirmed or used in a court of law. The case involving 
Sun Life was never litigated to a conclusion — not at a trial, 
initiate in a court of law.

Insofar as Sun Life is concerned, at no time did Judge Troy 
testify as a result of being administered an oath in the trial of a 
case. The case, so called, was never tried; it obviously settled.

The interrogatories were medical interrogatories, called for med
ical information and presented typically. It was a question of sig
nature on a set of interrogatories prepared by a lawyer for Judge 
Troy, furnished to Judge Troy for his signature; and, furthermore, 
the testimony in the transcript will indicate that, when this infor
mation was furnished, it was furnished pre-trial by Judge Troy 
to his attorney telephonically.

But what is crucial here, it was a discovery procedure, it was 
an opportunity for the other side to have a fair appraisal of what 
Judge Troy’s position was.

Now, it is so reflected in the transcript. Among the questions 
that were asked in the interrogatories related to doctors that 
treated his first wife, his late first wife; and the very doctor that 
was used in the Supreme Judicial Court, that name was furnished
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by Judge Troy. He disclosed that name; he gave them that dis
covery in the interrogatories. He, further, furnished them with 
the names of all doctors and hospitals; and, to stretch on inter
rogatories, to put it into a situation that would result in a — for 
a lawyer, his disbarment, we will get into that later, a judge’s 
prohibited, as we all know by law from practicing law, at no time 
was there an allegation in the Supreme Judicial Court or anything 
in their findings that the Judge ever practiced law. There was 
no client or alleged client that ever complained against him insofar 
as this procedure was concerned; and, further than that, insofar 
as life is concerned, they propounded interrogatories that were 
received by the Judge’s lawyer, and they asked for the names of 
judges — excuse me, “doctors” that treated the late College Troy; 
and the very doctor that appeared against him in the Supreme 
Judicial Court, of course, he furnished his name, James Galvin. He 
didn’t, in fact, appear against him. He said that he had indicated 
to Judge Troy that his wife had hypertension; but it just so hap
pens his opinion did not stand out in the framework where it was 
the only isolated opinion. His opinion obviously was not shared 
by doctors like Doctor Donald Pilka, Doctor Michael J. Donovan 
that referred College Troy to Doctor Galvin. As a matter of fact, 
Doctor Michael Donovan, a surgeon, would come before this Com
mittee; and he told me during the recess — he was in an intensive 
care unit and got relieved and called me up —- and he said, “I want 
you to know that Galvin said to me, ‘The investigative powers said 
to him, “We are out to get him.” ’ ”

Now, that is Doctor Donovan. That is in the records of this 
Committee. So that if the public or anyone felt that the Judge 
went into court as a witness and testified to this, that just isn’t 
so. It was answers that were under the pains and penalties of 
perjury, as we know interrogatories, wherein he gave complete 
discovery.

What is further interesting after the testimony of Doctor Galvin, 
the doctors that examined the late College Troy for the issuance 
of the Sun Life policy did not make that determination. However, 
without begging the question or being sequitous about it whatso
ever, it’s strictly a person who relates to his adversary every doctor 
that was concerned and had made various examinations; and we 
keep in mind that their opinions do vary; and, frequently, it’s
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asked other doctor when he gives an opinion, basically, “Doctor, 
did you ever make a mistake, did you ever give a wrong opinion?”

So that is the way we present this so-called issue of interroga
tories; and to have it relate and become such a part of this record 
shows that the so-called stealing from a public charity and squir
reling funds away — they disappeared from the case, and I say 
this was reaching out.

And I might say, when the consequence to the Judge — I want 
to make it clear — was disbarment, I have to state this as a matter 
of public record in this Commonwealth in the years ’73, ’72, ’71, 
there are lawyers that were convicted of crimes, served terms in 
prison and were not disbarred. I will stand by that. Those are 
the records in the Supreme Judicial Court. That is the lack of 
uniformity that exists in disbarment proceedings. There was never, 
to repeat, a conviction of any crime at any time in a lifetime of 
Judge Troy.

So that in regard to these answers, we all know that if the 
matter was ever litigated and went to court, the person can give 
his testimony in any way he can qualify; but it’s not at ail unusual 
for answers to interrogatories that are handled as being not the 
matters that are completely developed in front of the court. I 
really sincerely feel, conscientiously, that this matter became propi
tious and was put into a framework to try to fill the gaps, the 
huge gaps, left by the loss of stealing from a public charity and 
those other items, whereas that court officer, Mel Cohen, his testi
mony was so bizarre, he was suggesting all kinds of things; but he 
said, when a document was shown to him that the Judge wrote, 
and it’s in the transcript, he says, “You have to read between the 
lines”, his way of avoiding that the document itself completely 
impeached him.

So that in regard to that matter, we now get to the other mat
ter in a conclusion, he neglected his judicial duties consistently 
and probably.

During the two years when he was engaged in the pursuit of 
the Tenean Creek project, that is of massive interest and it should 
be of interest to the public because on Page 33 of the opinion it 
starts out by saying that — in the footnote — that there was some 
54,000 cases tried in the Dorchester District Court. Now it’s in
conceivable that the Judge could be doing much of anything other
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than handling that volume of business.
The total — it says on Page 33 in the footnote — for the three 

years respectively are 22,266, 12,467, 19,260. And those figures 
do not include parking tickets handled as non-criminal matters; 
and so that there was a long period of time that Judge Troy served 
in the Dorchester District Court as the only judge, and every 
other judge would be a special or specially assigned prior to Judge 
King’s arrival.

So insofar as this time is concerned, if the 17 cases that ended 
up in the Dor — before the Supreme Court regarding, which they 
said there wasn’t a major factor, would not be a factor in their 
opinion. Seventeen cases out of 54,000 cases, they offered utterly 
no evidence, except on very few. That would be roughly one case 
in 3,000.

Now, say that Troy, Judge Troy, didn’t hear all the bulk of them, 
just say he heard two out of three or 34,000 of the cases. The 
error would be one case in 2,000.

And so, with that type of a caseload, you take roughly — it 
usually works out for calculations 300 work days in a year with 
52 Sundays and 10 holidays and divide by 300, you’re in the area 
of 90 cases a day, or take the fact that he didn’t sit on all of them, 
there would be 40 cases a day; and in that regard, there was never 
any suggestion that these caseloads wasn’t handled with fairness 
and dispatch. It had to be handled as a matter of fact.

Now, the Dorchester District Court, as we ail know, is among, 
if not the busiest, outside of the District Court in Springfield — 
just a court in the state — the corridors of the Dorchester District 
Court are likened to the platform of the Park Street Terminal at 
the rush hours. There is that much of a teaming activity out 
there.

So that to suggest that as time was spent down at the project, 
then to try to square it away with caseload that we just analyzed, 
is nothing that can hold as a warrantable, reasonable, proper in
ference on those facts.

And I have to, in referring to the Dorchester Court, when 
I did take the opportunity of going into the matter, we did have 
testimony to go into the Mooney matter quite properly, because 
it was stated there in the opinion that a clerk, Ben Wall, corrob
orated Mooney. Ben Wall testified under oath in the Supreme
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Judicial Court and in answers to my questions that his ambition 
and his life desire was to be the Clerk of the Dorchester District 
Court. And I asked him, and he affirmed it, and it’s in that tran
script.

And so isn’t it you knew that Judge Troy publicly stated that 
it should be a black person to be the Clerk of the Dorchester Dis
trict Court and he bear him ill will as a result of urging, and 
properly, when he could speak that it should be a black clerk in 
that court.

As a matter of fact, I tell this Committee that the black com
munity holds Judge Troy in high esteem. In fact, there is no 
question in anyone’s mind that the judge, the most recent judge 
that was appointed out there, although there was a tremendous 
controversy, turbulence over an appointment, the ultimate judge 
was a black judge.

Now, that distortion would occur because of the program of 
the Globe-printed media. And I have to answer this question, the 
question is, why would the Globe take on Judge Troy. And I tell 
you for the following reason: They took him on because they dis
covered judges are hot copy and their keen interest in abiding life 
line, blood line, is advertising. Circulation is the foundation to 
advertising.

SENATOR CONTE: Mr. O’Donnell, I have no intention of
limiting you to an atmosphere of a courtroom, but it seems to me 
at this point that you have addressed yourself to every single one 
of your offers of proof, saving one.

Number one, as regards the hearing before Justice Spalding, I 
think you have addressed yourself to that, and you made the 
claim that it was both accusatory and an investigatory type of 
action, you should have been allowed cross examination. I mean, 
that is your contention.

Number three, I think you said — and that refers to Troy 
versus Sun Life Assurance Company — I think you have just 
stated in your opening that the interrogatories that preceded a 
trial that never did occur were later introduced into the record of 
the Supreme Judicial Court, and you contest that as a matter of 
law. Number four, I think that you have adequately belabored the 
point of Attorney Joseph Mooney. I think that many of the Com
mittee Members are anxious to ask you questions on this particular
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point, but it’s not our intention to ask any questions at this time. 
We’re going to hear Judge Troy before we get into questions on 
some of these points.

I think you have addressed yourself to Number 4, the matter 
of Frank Bellotti and the political implications there. I think the 
Court did not consider those. So I leave that up to your judgment 
as to whether or not you want to address yourself to those.

Number five, you certainly have addressed yourself to Number 
5, the workload of the Dorchester District Court; and I know 
fully well that it is one of the more busy courts in the Common
wealth of Massachusetts, probably second to the Springfield court.

Number 6, I know you have addressed yourself to the matter 
of Charles Critch. I think it was your testimony earlier that Mr. 
Critch never did testify before the Supreme Judicial Court because 
he is deceased. We are well aware of your contention there.

Number seven, you have addressed yourself to Attorneys Manzi 
and Carvin and the fact that — as to whether or not they did do 
work for Judge Troy out of public funds.

You have addressed yourself to Number eight, the filling of 
Tenean Creek in an illegal manner. You have addressed yourself 
to the jurisdiction of the Supreme Judicial Court relative to this 
matter and Whether or not the Legislature or the Court is the 
sole power of removal.

Now, the only matter that you have not addressed yourself to, 
and I ask you at this time if you want to address yourself to it, 
is Number two, Mr. O’Donnell.

MR. O’DONNELL: Mr. Chairman, respectively, when you 
refer to Number two, my Number two is Mr. Mooney.

SENATOR CONTE: Well, I’m looking at the —
MR. O’DONNELL: What we’re talking about are the details,

I believe.
SENATOR CONTE: (Reading) The following items contained

in an amended information should have been stricken because no 
witnesses of testimony was offered in support of said items, 5A, 
5B, 5C, 5D, 5E, 5G.

MR. O’DONNELL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I was more
than helped by your competent recapitulation of the matters ad
dressed so far; and with that guidance, I will move to the proposi
tion of the bails. They were no part and did not take a — con
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stitute a major factor in the decision. But, nevertheless, I think 
it pertinent to point out in the transcript that page — on that aspect 
of it —• the type of situation the Judge was faced with and, in 
front of this Body, I certainly don’t have to refer to the expense 
of welfare, and I know that no fair-minded person objects to help
ing out their neighbor, and that, however, if it’s a counterfeit 
charge against the tax payers, it be stricken down. But this is 
the classic, typical testimony that went in against the Judge on 
that score. I t’s at Page 55, the cross examination.

Now, this is what happened, and it will be very brief:
(Reading) “Question: State your name, please.
Answer: Donna Marion Young.”
“Question: Where do you live, Mrs. Young?
Answer: 30 Spring Street, Reading.”
“Question: In 1969, were you known as Donna Ward? 
Answer: Yes, I was.”
“Question: Where did you live at that time?”
Now, she was in there —
“For how long were you living there?
Answer: Approximately four years.”
“Question: How many children did you have at the time? 
Answer: Three.”
“Question: What were their ages?
Answer: One, two and three years.”
“Question What was your source of income at that time?
Answer: I was on ADC.”
“Question: Which is Aid for Dependent Children?
Answer: Right.”
“Question: In June of 1969, were you arrested for use of a motor 

vehicle without authority?
Answer: Yes.”
“Question: You were taken to the police station. Were you 

bailed at that time?
Answer: Not at the police station. We were taken to some 

place in Government Center, and I was bailed about 4:00 or 
5:00 in the morning.”

“Question: What was the bail at that time?
Answer: I don’t know.”

And approximately 2:00 o’clock in the morning she was —



40 SENATE — No. 2060. [Nov.

Now, “Thereafter, did you appear in Dorchester District Court 
on that case?

Answer: Yes, I did.”
“Question: How many times ?
Answer: About five.”
“Question: And you remained on bail during this period ap

proximately — you appeared voluntarily?
Answer: Yes.”
“Question: Who was the judge at these appearances?
Answer: Judge Troy.”
“Question: On July 28th was the case reached for trial? 
Answer: I ’m not sure of the date.”
“Question: Did you testify at the time?
Answer: Yes, I did.”
“Question: You were represented by a lawyer then?
Answer: Yes, I was.”
“Question: What happened at the conclusion of the testimony?” 
Now, this was a girl that appeared in the Supreme Judicial 

Court, very little makeup, conservatively first, glasses, and was 
very mild mannered in her testimony, and said she was the 
mother of three children.

“Well, Judge Troy said the story sounded fishy and sentenced 
all of us to a year.”

“Question: Did your lawyer make an argument?
Answer: If he did, I didn’t hear him. All I heard was Judge 

Troy saying, “The story sounds fishy, I sentence you to a year.” 
“Question: What was said, if anything, about an appeal? 
Answer: There was an appeal made. The lawyer made an appeal.” 
“Question: Then was anything said about bail at that time? 
Answer: Yes, there was $5,000 put on us.”
“Question: Was there any inquiry as to your ability to appeal 

to the Superior — ?”
“I don’t  understand.”

So that was the essence of her testimony on direct, and she, 
according to her testimony, was very harshly treated by this high 
bail.

So cross examination reveals:
“Question: Mrs. Young, how many children did you have at

that time?
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Answer: Three.”
“Question: And that was in ’69?
Answer: Yes.”
“Question: What time would you say, Mrs. Young — Your 

name was then Donna Ward?
Answer: Yes”.
Question: What did you say — at what time would you say 

you were arrested?
Answer: Well, about 2:00. About five minutes of, in the morn

ing.”
“Question: In the morning?
Answer: Yes.”
“Question: And you weren’t the only defendant; were you?
Answer: No, I wasn’t.”
“Question: As a matter of fact, you were in a Cadillac auto

mobile with three other people?
Answer: I don’t know what kind of an automobile it was, but 

there were three other people in it.”
“Question: Could you tell me the names of the other people?
Answer: Just one of them.”
“Question: Just one of them?
Answer: Yes.”
“Question: Who would that be?
Answer: Mrs. Mattus.”
“Question: And who were the two people — other people, were 

they males?
Answer: Yes, they were.”
“Question: Was one of them your husband?
Answer: No, he wasn’t.”
“Question: Can you give me any help as to a description of the 

other two people?
Answer: I don’t think I remember it. One was small.”
Question: Well, would this help you? Were they black?
Answer: Yes, they were black.”
“Question: Now, having that in mind, you were in an automobile 

at 2:00 o’clock in the morning. Did the car or was the car, 
was it being chased by a police cruiser?

Answer: Yes, after a while.”
“Question: Now, at some time did the car hit an object?
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Answer: Yes, it did.”
“Question: And was that during the chase?
Answer: Yes, it was.”
“Question: Was the car at that time in Milton”, and so forth? 
Answer: “Well, all I know is we were taken to Mattapan, Sta

tion 3.”
“Question: Now, where did the trip commence in the auto

mobile with your three companions, where did it begin?” 
“Answer: Yes.”

“On Boylston Street, right around the corner from Washington 
Street.”

“Question: On Boylston Street, around the corner from Wash
ington Street; was this a car that you were offered a ride in? 

Answer: Yes, sir.”
“Question: And you hadn’t known the people before? 
Answer: Just the girl.”
“Question: Just the girl. And you got that ride at about that 

time?
Answer: About 1:30.”
“Question: 1:30 in the morning. And as far as you were con

cerned, you stepped into the car with two absolute strangers? 
Answers: My girl friend said she knew them.”
“Question: Knew them?
Answer: Knew them. She had talked to me about a particular 

one for three or four weeks over the phone.”
“Question: I see. Someone that she was romantically interested 

in?
Answer: As far as I know. I’m not sure.”
“Question: All right. But she had said something for two or 

three weeks over —
Answer: Ya, she had a —”
“Question: And at some time while you were cruising in this 

car — Incidentally, where was your husband at that time? 
Was he taking care of the children?

Answer: Ward was my maiden name.”
“Question: I see. That was your maiden name.”
“Question: All right. Now, having that in mind, how long

would you say you were in the car?
Answer: Not more than a half an hour.”
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“Question: And where do you first recall the car being pursued 
by the police?

Answer: The car was pulled over, I think in Dorchester near 
Blue Hill Avenue.”

“Question: And does it help your memory, Milton?
Answer: No.”
“Question: Now, that was the end, as far as you know.”
“Question: Did you become knowledgeable that the Milton

Police were pursuing you and the Boston Police picked it up?
Answer: No, I thought the Boston Police were pursuing us. 

Well, I don’t know. I was really confused. I don’t know. And 
I don’t know when we crossed the line.”

“Question: Do you think of Boylston and Washington, gener
ally, as the combat zone ?

Answer: Yes, sir.”
“Question: Now, insofar as when this car hit the object, what 

was it, a pole?
Answer: I don’t know, I was very scared.”
“Question: Is it so that you were very scared and the people 

in the car, including yourself fled from the car?
Answer: Yes, sir.”
“Question: Isn’t it so that the police fired warning shots?
Answer: Yes, that was one reason for fleeing.”
“Question: Now, having in mind that you were fleeing, you

knew full well before the car came in contact with the pole 
that you were being pursued by police?

Answer: Yes, sir.”
“Question: What would you say your greatest speed was?
Answer: I don’t know.”
“Question: And did anyone suggest bringing the car to a stop?
Answer: I did when the police first started chasing us.”
“Question: And the men you were with wouldn’t stop when you 

asked them to?
Answer: They didn’t, no, sir.”
“Question: And when they did stop, you fled. Did you run 

into a wooded area?
Answer: Yes, I did.”
“All right, and you walked up to the police car”; and it went 

on like that, that at no time here with this set of circumstances
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— she said she couldn’t remember the name of these people.
There was an allegation of burglary involving the car before

the pursuit, never gave their identities, and obviously wasn’t con
cerned herself about the care of these three children she had with
out the benefit of marriage; and, however, if you just saw her one
sided testimony, you could never, if you wasn’t  there, get the 
two pictures.

So obviously it was a bail case. Obviously, there were all kind 
of unanswered questions here. There was a very serious matter in
volved. I, personally, argued to the Supreme Judicial Court about 
her testimony; and it was things like this that caused the accused 
not to be a major — considering a known factor.

It’s replete in the transcript with matters like this. I said she 
appeared to me when she started her testimony like a nun on her 
day off. However, I rejected that impression after I heard her 
fully.

So none of the — and they were all driven into court, I said to 
them, “Were you driven here by the Dorchester First”; they’d 
say, “Oh, yes.”

So that aspect of the case completely and entirely disappeared. 
So that I would now, prior to Judge Troy’s — Judge Troy’s testi
mony want to emphasize that, in fact, there was a conspiracy to 
hurt Judge Troy that had its tentacles within the Dorchester 
Court; and it was fermented by people known to have ill will 
towards him because he did not support their cause. And all the 
matters that came out of Judge Flaschner’s hearings were entirely 
rejected as a matter of producing them.

And, furthermore, it’s most important that we have an oppor
tunity to develop — because when you have a powerful opponent, 
they sometimes pick up allies out of wanting to join. I can tell 
this Committee, and it can be backed up, that it wasn’t proper for 
Chief Justice Flasehner to appoint the Dorchester First to handle 
the proceedings that occurred in the Newton District Court. They 
were not a disinterested party, and they fermented troubles; and 
the leaders of the Dorchester First got immunity; as a result, 
meaning the members, of which there are very few — I refer 
to them as the “Dorchester Last” in the Supreme Judicial Court
— but one Kevin Cummings, a man who has had his criminal ex
periences, was saved, and his case was interfered with in the Dor-
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Chester Court when Chief Justice Flaschner called, improperly, 
Judge Scott and told her that he did not want her to surrender 
Kevin Cummings on a bail matter; and she answered that she 
would do what the case required.

We can furnish this Committee with date, page, time of that 
interference with the administration of justice because of trying 
to propel this organization that, in no way, under no circum
stances, could ever be or represent the voice of Dorchester.

Now, I will conclude by —
SENATOR CONTE: Mr. O’Donnell, I just can’t let that go

by. We are going to have to ask for substantiation.
MR. O’DONNELL: We will. I’ll furnish it.
SENATOR CONTE: Because I happen to consider that a very,

very serious allegation.
MR. O’DONNELL: Ya, I so stated, and we will have substan

tiation; and I would suggest that the clear substantiation would 
undoubtedly be Chief Justice Flaschner and Judge Scott.

But we will furnish this Committee when we — when we put 
it in our papers the time and date and place of the telephone call 
and the documents of the case in the Dorchester Court.

I’d like to, before the Judge addresses and submits himself to 
questioning, like at this moment to refer to a special sitting of 
the Supreme Judicial Court held in Boston on April 1st, 1939, con
cerning a memorial for the late Chief Justice Arthur Prentiss 
Rugg, an associate justice of the Supreme Judicial Court from 
September 26, 1906, until Chief Justice on September 20, 1911, 
died June 12, 1938, served 32 years on the Supreme Judicial Court; 
and Bentley W. Warren, Esquire, at the memorial services, among 
the distinguished members of the Bar, recorded in the memorial 
service remarks about the late, great Chief Justice Rugg.

He stated that Rugg was an outstanding believer in the gov
ernmental structure and institutions of this Commonwealth. He 
held a deep-seated loyalty to the Massachusetts constitution as a 
basis of the structure; and a bulwark of those institutions he 
doubtlessly felt, as many of his contemporaries and early New 
Englanders felt, that it was better to accomplish any desired en
largement of governmental power by an amendment of the con
stitution adopted in an orderly way prescribed by that instrument 
than to stretch its provisions through judicial interpretation merely
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to accomplish a little earlier an object which at the moment seemed 
desirable.

I think that is apropos because I say the Supreme Judicial Court 
stretched here.

Many of us like to feel — and I’m quoting — that the long 
and successful history of Massachusetts justifies our belief in it 
as a model for the union and as the realization of John Adams’ 
ideal of government of laws and not men.

I think it’s very important we guard against a judicial bureau
cracy for the sitting judges thinking that they can be fired by the 
top court.

Chief Justice Rugg was a great admirer — and I think it’s 
apropos for this Committee — and intimate friend of Calvin 
Coolidge who presided over the Senate and governor of this 
Commonwealth, and I am informed that it was the last time 
the Commonwealth was in the black. They had much in common: 
their heritage and upbringing were not unlike. They both grad
uated from Amherst College and served together on its Board 
of Trustees. Upon President Coolidge’s retirement to private life, 
the late Chief Justice persuaded him to become president of the 
American Antiquarian Society. The Chief Justice, Rugg, delivered 
a memorial address before the Joint Meeting of the House of 
Congress on the death of President Coolidge. He referred — and 
I say “all judges today” because they are hot copy and they are 
making circulation and profit for the newspaper with advertising 
— that they are silent, they, by cannon, (sic) have to be silent, 
they can’t report.

So thinking of “See Justice Rugg”, referring to late governor 
and late president, he referred to the silence of the former presi
dents in these words: He’s known as silent Cal.

He said, “This was one aspect of the shrewdness of his nature.”
No one understood better than he that the unspoken thought 

never wounds, never harms, never needs to be mortified or with
drawn.

However, Judge Troy can no longer remain silent because he 
has not only been vilified, after the action of the Supreme Judicial 
Court, this (indicating) was Judge Troy kneeling by his bed with 
horns on, and that’s how they attacked him — his birthright, his 
living right — and they didn’t leave anything out, even to the
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persuasion he’s supposed to have protected to pursue, life and hap
piness and the religion of his choice.

So I say to you I am going to leave that blown up cartoon 
that was dictated by an editorial policy for circulation and say, 
like the silent Calvin Coolidge, the hour is here, you may address 
anything and all questions, the Judge under oath is prepared to 
answer.

SENATOR CONTE: Your Honor, would you please stand?
Do you swear that the testimony which you are about to give 

is the whole truth and nothing but the truth, So Help You God?
JUSTICE TROY: Ido.
Senator Conte, Representative of the Committee, Mr. Kiernan, 

and Members of this Committee, my opening will be a very brief 
one.

I have been so pleased to hear Lawrence O’Donnell so adequately 
and brilliantly set forth the position we are taking in this matter.

I would merely state to you that I think are the four reasons 
why I am here. The first two make reference to our Massachusetts 
Constitution and to our United States Constitution.

First, I am here because of the principle involved in the Massa
chusetts Constitution by the people, written in simple language, 
that one coordinate branch of government cannot usurp the power 
of either of the other two; that the Judiciary cannot usurp the 
power of the Executive or of the Legislature. That is a basic 
reason why we are here.

Secondly, we are here because of a great principle in the United 
States Constitution — Freedom of the Press. What can be done 
when that great principle is violated by a newspaper? Who polices 
them?

And the last two reasons I am here are these, and they are 
personal: I am here because I have been conspired against and 
I have been lied against and I have received the blow of the awe
some power of this newspaper which has designated itself as the 
super government in this state.

And, lastly, and to me most importantly, I am here because, 
in approximately 11 years on the Bench in, perhaps, the busiest 
court in the state, no active mind as a judge have I ever violated 
my oath; and I am more than willing to answer any question from



48 SENATE — No. 2060. [Nov.

any Member of this Committee respecting that sphere of my 
duties.

SENATOR CONTE: Judge, does that conclude your state
ment?

JUSTICE TROY: Justice Conte, as I said, Lawrence O’Donnell
did such a magnificent job, and I think I need say no more.

SENATOR CONTE: Okay, Judge, we are going to recess for
approximately ten minutes, to the hour of twenty minutes past 
2:00, at which time you will be questioned by Members of the 
Committee.

JUSTICE TROY: Very well, I look forward to it.
(Whereupon, the hearing recessed at 2:10 o’clock p.m.)
(Whereupon, the hearing reconvened at 2:20 o’clock p.m.)
SENATOR CONTE: The hearing will please come to order.
At this time, just as a matter of protocol, I will explain that 

we have approximately nine members, including the Chairman, 
who will ask some questions. Each member will be allotted five 
minutes in each round.

I will ask the Members to try not to be repetitious, try to ask 
pertinent questions.

All right, at this time I’d like to call on Senator Alan Sisitsky.
SENATOR SISITSKY: Senator Alan Sisitsky, Hampton-Berk-

shire.
QUESTIONS BY SENATOR SISITSKY TO JUSTICE TROY: 
Question: Judge Troy, with respect to the testimony of Attorney
Mooney, which your counsel has labeled as perjury, I ’d like to 
read to you some testimony by Mr. Wall, who is the first assistant 
clerk, and ask you whether that testimony is accurate or whether 
that testimony also represents perjury.

This is cross examination by Mr. Sinclair before the Supreme 
Judicial Court, questions to Mr. Wall:

“Do you recall an occasion when Mr. Mooney was in the court, 
having come out of Judge Troy’s lobby, and speaking to you?

Answer: Yes, sir.”
“Question: Can you tell us what Mr. Mooney said?
Answer: Well, I can’t  not the —”
“Question: In substance.
Answer: But he was upset, because he had been into Judge 

Troy’s office” —
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SENATOR CONTE: Can I just interrupt, Senator, for a mo
ment?

Do you have the transcript before you?
JUSTICE TROY: I don’t need it, sir.
SENATOR CONTE: You don’t need it, Judge, okay, fine.
Question: On Page 651.
Answer: But he was upset, because he had been into Judge 

Troy’s office, and upon a call he had said he had received to — 
I think he was asked for a fund for Frank Bellotti’s campaign for 
governor.”

“Question: And he was quite upset?
Answer: Very much upset. That’s right.’’
“Question: As he left to go to the Judge’s office, he was quite 

upset?
Answer: I believe so, yes.”
“Question: And you saw him?
Answer: I saw him, remember what he said to me.”
“Question: What did he say to you?
Answer: ‘If I have to go back to construction work, I’ll do it 

before I’ll contribute.’ ”
Judge — That’s the end of the testimony.
Judge, is that accurate testimony by Mr. Wall?
A. That would not be a ten-year lie, because the incident they 

alleged is ten years ago. The falsehood would be approximately a 
month old, conjured up just prior to their going in to testify be
fore the Supreme Court.

Q. Well, I take it then your position is Mr. Mooney and Mr. 
Wall in conspiracy both perjured themselves.

A. There is no question in my mind whatsoever.
Q. Judge, with respect to the interrogatories which you signed 

concerning the health of your first wife, were those interrogatories 
signed under the penalties of perjury?

A. Yes, they were.
Q. Are you familiar with the testimony of Doctor Galvin when 

he testified that he told both you and your first wife that she was 
suffering from hypertension?

A. Generally, I think that was his testimony.
Q. Yes; do you have any explanation for that testimony?
A. Do I have any explanation for it?
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Q. Yes, as to why Doctor Galvin possibly would testify to that 
if that were not true?

A. Well, I could give you a possible explanation of Doctor Gal
vin testifying to that.

After being interviewed by the investigator, such words could 
easily have been put into his mouth.

I think I testified I had no memory of such a dialogue with 
Doctor Galvin, that he might have said it or he might not have, 
I have no memory of it.

Q. You also testified that you were not familiar with the hos
pital report by Doctor Desautels that your wife was suffering from 
hypertension.

A. At what time? I was not familiar with the hospital report 
at the time the interrogatories were answered.

SENATOR CONTE: I’m very sorry to interrupt, but there is
a roll call in the House in five minutes, so we are going to have to 
suspend questioning until the Members of the House answer that 
roll call and get back here.

(Whereupon, the hearing recessed at 2:25 o’clock p.m.)
(Whereupon, the hearing reconvened at 2:35 o’clock p.m.)
SENATOR CONTE: The hearing will come to order.
Judge, unfortunately, —-
JUSTICE TROY: — the Senate has a roll call.
SENATOR CONTE: — now the Senate has a roll call.
So, with your permission, unless you have objection —
MR. O’DONNELL: No objection.
SENATOR CONTE: — I’d like the House Chairman to con

tinue while the Senate is answering the roll call. Will that be 
okay with you?

JUSTICE TROY: That seems to be in current style as we
note from TV.

REPRESENTATIVE KIERNAN: The Chair would recognize
— the Chair would recognize Representative Schneiders. 
QUESTIONS BY REPRESENTATIVE SCHNEIDERS TO 

JUSTICE TROY:
Q. Your Honor, I’m sorry I have to talk to the back of your 

head.
The couple of matters involving Tenean Beach, of particular 

concern to me, I notice your counsel quickly went over the matter,
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but, as I understand it, on May 1st, 1970, the Superior Court in a 
ruling upheld — I should say on February 17th, 1972 — they 
upheld the ruling, the Supreme Court upheld the ruling of the 
Superior Court and ordered that the fill be removed from Tenean 
Beach.

Now, inasmuch as you are a judge and, I would assume, would 
agree that there should be not even an appearance of impropriety. 
Have you taken any steps since October, 1968, when the DPW 
first spoke to you about Tenean Beach, and now, 1973, to do any
thing about removing the fill from Tenean Beach?

A. Well, Representative, the — firstly, I don’t think that has 
any coloration as an impropriety; but, let me say this, during the 
course of that civil trial, the Public Works Department suggested 
a consent decree. They were the clients of the Attorney General’s 
office, and it was their desire to terminate the matter there.

However, that did not work out, and a decree, almost fatal in 
nature, was brought about.

The Supreme Court in this opinion, as a matter of fact — I 
understand, I have never read this opinion — but I understand 
makes reference and encourages a settlement of the problem.

I have had conversations — and I am not a trustee now, but 
I have a question of interest there — I have had conversations 
with various governmental groups that want that land for recrea
tional purposes, both city, BRA and state departments. There is 
presently in Ways and Means a bill that would grant that land to 
the Metropolitan District Commission to be used for park purposes 
without any consideration to us, the reason being that the decree 
is so extraordinary that it would be almost impossible to comply 
with the requirement of removing that fill.

Mr. O’Donnell points out to me their reference in there in that 
recent opinion to some sort of a settlement arrangement.

But, essentially, that is what the situation is today.
Q. Then those steps have been taken by you to remove the 

fill; is that the answer?
A. May I have that again?
Q. No steps have been taken by you personally to remove the 

fill.
A. No physical effort has been made to remove it, because, as 

I say, it’s nearly an impossibility.
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Q. All right.
Your Honor, directing your attention to another matter which 

concerned me considerably when I read the transcript. On Page 
46 of the opinion of the Court there is a discussion of a waiver 
in a case which they referred to as J. P. in the Dorchester District 
Court on February 2nd, a waiver of counsel; and a very serious 
charge is made that on February 2nd, 1970, you executed that 
waiver, and a witness made a copy of that waiver on July of 1971, 
a photocopy, and then in February of -— sometime between Sep
tember of ’71 and February of ’72 you altered that waiver of 
counsel by adding your name in appropriate places and adding 
check marks indicating that the defendant had been given his 
rights regarding counsel and waiver of counsel.

Now, I think that is a serious charge, and your attorney didn’t 
cover that at all. Would you care to address yourself to that?

A. Do I understand, Representative, you are reading the opin
ion?

Q. Yes, I am, your Honor.
A. Well, first, as I recall, there was no testimony respecting 

that before the Supreme Court. There was no evidence that I 
altered such a paper because, in fact, I never altered such a paper, 
and there was no evidence.

The question was never put to me before the SJC, but let me 
say this to you so that you may understand, and, perhaps, I know 
most of you or all of you are lawyers, these waiver of counsel 
papers filed in criminal cases usually in minor matters are fre
quently —• and I have gone through thousands of cases and seen 
many judges besides myself — sign and fill them out in front and, 
because we do not get to it, do not fill it out on the back.

Now, in this particular case, this green waiver slip was provided 
to someone from Legal Assistance by Mr. Wall to photocopy at 
the courthouse; and that’s when it came to our attention that 
this was a matter of importance, not before the SJC, I am talking 
before Judge Flaschner; and the testimony out there was that 
Assistant Clerk James Buckley from — that was his testimony — 
didn’t alter but, rather, completed that form.

And there is a citation, a case — I forget the jurisdiction — 
where it is the duty of a clerk to complete a form.

Precisely to answer you, what you have brought up was not a
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matter before the SJC, and I, in fact, never altered that form in 
any fashion whatsoever.

Q. All right, if I could have one more question to stay within 
my time limit. Just quickly, in this business of Attorney Carvin, 
in all of the time he was doing what I believe he said, a thousand 
hours of work for you as your personal attorney, two questions, 
really, number one, he was never paid for this; is that right?

A. His was an arrangement where he was to receive 10 per cent 
of that property, and that was exactly what his payment was to be.

Q. And, secondly, did you ever consider it proper to disqualify 
yourself since he was your personal attorney, he was handling 
your personal matters, trusts and so on, when he appeared before 
you in your own court, or — well, let’s handle that; and the sec
ond question would be: Did you ever make it known to opposing 
counsel that this was your own attorney that was representing 
himself before your court?

A. Well, perhaps, as a hostile a witness as I could have had 
against me in the Supreme Court, Clerk Benjamin Wall, he testi
fied before the SJC that Carvin had asked never to be sent in 
front of me in any of his cases. Apparently, in an isolated case, 
he came before me. The reasons, as I understood that he gave, 
was that the other session was so lengthy that to get out of the 
courthouse they came before me. In that isolated case, my assump
tion —■ and I don’t recall the case, to be honest with you — would 
have been that they were there by agreement, because it had been 
his policy, as stated by Mr. Wall, not to appear before me.

Q. Was that the Harrison White vs. Fletcher case of 1972?
A. I believe that is the name of the case.
Q. And since he did appear before you, did you notify the other 

counsel that, in fact, your attorney was representing the defend
ants in that case?

A. Well, at that time, I doubt that Mr. Carvin was my attorney, 
but he had been previously, and I did not notify the other counsel.

Q. Thank you, your Honor.
REPRESENTATIVE KIERNAN: The Chair would ask Senator

Sisitsky to resume his questioning.
SENATOR SISITSKY: Thank you.

QUESTIONS BY SENATOR SISITSKY TO JUSTICE TROY: 
(Continued)
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Q. Rather than pursue question by question your knowledge of 
the state of health of your first wife, I ’d like to simply give you 
an opportunity for explanation to read the conclusion of the Su
preme Judicial Court with respect to your statements and your 
testimony. The Court concluded on Page 51 of its opinion, quote, 
“We find Judge Troy’s testimony before us on this point, like his 
answers to the interrogatories, entirely incredible. We do not 
believe that there was any failure of memory. We find instead a 
deliberate, calculated, consistently repeated lie.”, end quote.

Do you have any explanation, perhaps, you can give the Com
mittee in amplification of your testimony before the Supreme 
Judicial Court?

A. Any amplification?
I will repeat before you, to the best of my memory, the testimony 

I gave before the SJC. I say to you, and on this matter, that you 
as a lawyer, if you read that interrogatory — and it’s a multiple- 
faceted interrogatory — and you know reading it that it asks for 
a medical answer, I say to you that when I answered that inter
rogatory, and I answered it over the telephone, that I had no 
memory of any such conversation with this Doctor Galvin. I say 
to you that my deceased wife was treated by at least two or three 
other doctors who stated that she did not have hypertension. Doc
tor Domenic Pilka, Doctor Shapiro, the medical examiner who 
examined for the insurance company, and it was a thorough exam
ination, found no evidence of high blood pressure or hypertension.

Doctor Michael Donovan, to whom she went and, as is often 
the fashion, he had referred her, he was the one that referred her, 
apparently to Doctor Galvin and Doctor Desautels, he found in 
his report there was no evidence of such.

So I say this: It may have been Doctor Galvin’s opinion, but 
it was not the opinion of four other doctors; and even though 
I have been a lawyer and a judge and have some familiarity with 
medical concepts, I am not a medical man. And that was really 
a medical question, and I answered it “Not to my knowledge”.

Q. Do you understand that the question, the relevant question, 
is not whether doctors had different opinions, but whether, in fact, 
you were given any information by any doctor which would sug
gest that your wife had hyper blood pressure (sic).

A. When I answered that interrogatory, I had no memory
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of any such advice from any doctor.
REPRESENTATIVE KIERNAN: Have you concluded?
SENATOR SISITSKY: I have one more question.
REPRESENTATIVE KIERNAN: Go right ahead.
Q. What was the nature of your relationship to Mr. Wattendorf ?
A. Mr. Wattendorf, I might recognize him if he were to come 

into the room. I have never known him in any way socially or 
otherwise.

Q. Did you hold a second mortgage on some property by Mr. 
Wattendorf — held by Mr. Wattendorf?

A. I had come to me some years ago a friend who asked 
me as a favor to him if I would take over what was remaining 
on a note on a second mortgage. No name of Wattendorf appeared 
on it, it was a corporate note. The note was paid off in due course.

To indicate — To try  to conclude, rather, that I in some way 
favored Wattendorf is a great stretch of imagination and certainly 
not on the mark. As a matter of fact, someone brought to my at
tention at one point I made a finding of 21 or 22 thousand dollars 
against George Wattendorf in a civil case at the court, which 
would certainly be indicative, if such an attitude existed, —

REPRESENTATIVE KIERNAN: Senator, I think your time
has expired now.

The Chair would recognize Representative Mofenson.
REPRESENTATIVE MOFENSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

QUESTIONS BY REPRESENTATIVE MOFENSON 
TO JUSTICE TROY:

Q. Representative David J. Mofenson, 13th Middlesex District 
in Newton.

I am necessarily going to preface my remarks, Judge Troy, with 
a few comments about the nature of this hearing today so that 
we can get the correct informational contacts.

Now, it is generally recognized that the standard expected of 
judges is higher than that standard expected of lawyers. People 
rely on a lawyer for advice on how to protect an individual’s free
dom and his property, but a judge’s responsibility is greater. A 
judge has the responsibility of deciding between right and wrong, 
the responsibility to decide whether and when a person will be 
deprived of his freedom or his property, he has the power to
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fine, the power to arbitrate, the power to determine who is right 
and who is wrong.

Now, I feel it is important as a legislator to explain what we 
are doing as a legislative body and what our system body, the 
Supreme Judicial Court, did. They have the power, and they alone, 
to determine if you shall be a lawyer, and we have the power 
and we alone to determine if you shall be a judge. They did not 
act for us, and we do not act for them; but I put the question to 
you now:

If you are unfit to serve as a lawyer, which is the lower standard, 
and if, in fact, a Justice is held to be highest standard, what 
theory can justify us permitting you to continue to sit as a judge?

A. May I ask you to repeat that question? Mr. O’Donnell 
did interrupt me, and I missed some aspect of it, but I think I 
know what you said.

A judge appointed in the state, a full-time judge, his role as a 
lawyer goes into limbo while he sits as a judge until he retires 
or leaves the court. The question of the SJC action, which was 
obviously — it’s obvious to me — it was a back door approach 
to usurp the power of the Legislature and the Executive Branch, 
but their action respecting my membership in the Bar will be 
litigated in Federal Court.

I presume I am here — and in this form, in the form of Address 
— I presume I am here to answer respecting any allegations of 
any wrong I have done in my approximately 11 years as a member 
of the Judicial Branch of government.

Q. Do you have anything further that you wish to add to that 
question?

A. (No response)
Q. Going further, part of your attorney’s defense, part of your 

defense, is an attempt to claim that a fellow judge, Judge King of 
the Dorchester District Court, took the stand in the proceedings 
before the Supreme Judicial Court, and part of your justification 
to clear yourself was to say that he had performed acts himself 
which were injudicious or dishonest.

Do you feel that even if these allegations are true, and I am 
referring particularly to the allegations in reference to the benches 
which were allegedly removed from the Dorchester District Court, 
even if these allegations are true, that this would be any reason
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why we as a legislative body should rule that you are a proper 
person to serve?

A. Well, your premise is incorrect, sir.
The testimony that came up -— What are you referring —
Are you making reference to those benches that —
Q. That’s correct.
A. — were taken out to Judge King’s home?
Your premise is incorrect. That was not offered in the way 

of any justification for me. That was offered by my counselor, 
Lawrence O’Donnell, to test credibility, because the matter had 
come up and, as you know as a lawyer, the range to test some
one’s credibility has some latitude; and that was asked of Judge 
King and Melvin Cohen to test their credibility; and Judge King 
said he thought George Critch took the benches out, and Wall said 
they were doing the courthouse over and they were taken out 
to the attic — even though we don’t have an attic in the Dor
chester District Court. I don’t know where Wall would get the 
authority to give away benches or sell them or anything else. But 
it was asked for the purpose of testing credibility, not, as you 
put in your question, to justify any action of mine.

Q. Except that there is a new element, I believe, which has 
been added to date, one word “conspiracy” that I don’t believe was 
indicated in the SJC transcript.

Would you care to elaborate on your attorney’s charge this 
morning that there was a conspiracy involving Judge King?

A. The conspiracy — Judge King, as I think Mr. O’Donnell 
indicated, was — you might call him a mere tentacle in the con
spiracy. The conspiracy developed as a result of the efforts of the 
Boston Globe, and it used a number of cats’ paws, and that was 
the basis for their activity. The suggestion — Mr. O’Donnell 
graphically described it as three men on a bicycle — and he — the 
fact, the reality, of what was going on out in the courthouse 
there since dear John Holland died is evident to 90 per cent of 
the people in that courthouse.

Judge Scott has told me she has shared an office with Judge 
King, how they sat there — Wall and Cohen and King — cuddled 
and talked and occasionally said things out loud that they shouldn’t 
have. It was obvious to all of us.

Q. But you certainly would not —
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REPRESENTATIVE KIERNAN: Representative, —
Q. — presume —
REPRESENTATIVE MOFENSON: Can I just finish this ques

tion, Mr. Chairman?
REPRESENTATIVE KIERNAN: Sure.
Q. You would not then echo the words, perhaps in another 

context of your attorney, you would not say that Judge King is 
either a felon or a malcontent?

A. A felon? You mean because he took benches?
Q. No, —
A. Certainly not.
Q. Thank you.
SENATOR CONTE: Senator David Locke.
SENATOR LOCKE: (inaudible)
COURT REPORTER: Mr. Chairman, I can’t hear him; his

mike is off.
SENATOR CONTE: The Court Reporter is having a little

difficulty hearing you. Perhaps you could speak up a little bit. 
QUESTIONS BY SENATOR LOCKE TO JUSTICE TROY:

Q. Judge Troy, if I understand your position, it is one that 
says that the Supreme Judicial Court has no jurisdiction to meas
ure the performance of a judge; is that correct?

A. Senator Locke, would you say that again to me, I didn’t 
hear you that clearly?

Q. Do I understand it to be your position that the Supreme 
Judicial Court has no jurisdiction or authority to measure the 
conduct of a judge?

A. Well, if I could understand the terms of your question, “to 
measure the conduct”, they have, as we understand it, general 
superintendency over the courts. They have no power whatsoever 
to remove any judge, as you know, and they should never use a 
devious means to do it.

Q. Judge, let me just quote from Page 12 of the transcript, 
and I believe it’s comments of your counsel, on Page 12; and 
this is your counsel speaking: “But I do say that the power to 
hear a judge and the constitutional right to hear a judge on mis
conduct is in the Legislature”.

Now, is that your position?
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A. I’m sorry, Senator, I am having difficulty hearing you. 
I’m a great admirer of yours, but I am having difficulty hearing 
you.

Q. On Page 12 of the transcript your counsel, in speaking, says 
this:

“But I do say that the power to hear a judge and the constitu
tional right to hear a judge on misconduct is in the Legislature.”

Is that your position?
A. Depending on which method is elected in the effort to re

move. Of course, if it’s impeachment, it’s in the Legislature; if 
it’s Address, it’s in the Legislature and Governor and Council.

Q. Now, Judge Troy, if we accept that proposition, then the 
Supreme Judicial Court, your position would have been uncon
stitutional — unconstitutional in its action in the DeSaulnier and 
Brogna case; is that not correct?

A. The Supreme Judicial Court in the DeSaulnier and Brogna 
cases?

Q. Yes.
A. I don’t know how to answer you in that regard, but I think 

it was an unconstitutional effort to pre-empt the authority of the 
Legislature and the Executive Branch.

As we say, “Who’s going to judge the judges on the Supreme 
Court”? The Boston Globe did last Saturday, but normally what 
branch of government would judge a Supreme Judicial Court judge? 
Only the Legislature, if it is by impeachment proceeding; and 
only the Legislature and Governor and Council, if it is by the 
form of Address.

Q. Judge, if I understood your response to the questions of 
Representative Mofenson, your position is that when a judge — 
that when a lawyer becomes a judge, for the period that he serves 
on the bench, he is immune from any action by the Supreme Judi 
cial Court relative to his capacity as a member of the Bar; is 
that correct?

A. It makes sense to me.
Q. And if he were later on someday to resign from the Bench 

or retire from the Bench and resume the practice of law, then he 
again becomes subject to the supervision of the Supreme Judicial 
Court?

A. Absolutely.
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Q. Is that correct?
A. (No answer)
Q. And during the interim he can take any steps he wants and 

he is immune from any action on the court or by the court relative 
to his conduct as a lawyer; is that correct?

A. His conduct as a lawyer because he is not a lawyer.
Q. You say he ceases to be a lawyer once he becomes elevated 

to the Bench?
A. His membership in the Bar is in limbo. From the time he 

takes the oath as a full-time judge, his activity as a lawyer is there
after suspended. He has no clients.

If he violated the oath and acted as a lawyer, even though he 
shouldn’t have, then I would think the Supreme Court would take 
an action in disbarment on him, some act he did as a lawyer which 
he shouldn’t have done.

Q. Judge, I note on your counsel’s offer of proofs submitted to 
this Committee that there were several areas in which he stated 
that he felt the Court had been inconsistent in its findings; is that 
correct? Are you familiar with that document, the letter of August 
8th?

A. May I have that again?
Q. Are you familiar with the letter of August 8th from your 

counsel to this Committee in which he set forth several offers of 
proof?

A. No, I have not read that, but would you read that portion?
Q. I don’t want to prolong this, but as an example, in Number 

5, “It was inconsistent for the Supreme Judicial Court to find that 
Judge Troy neglected his judicial duties consistently, palpably”, 
and so forth.

In another area, under Number 8, “Judge Troy’s position is that 
the charges in the amended information were not proved and the 
Court’s findings did not have constitutional sanction and, therefore, 
must be disregarded.”

Isn’t it fair to say, Judge Troy, that what your counsel is saying 
is that he doesn’t agree with the conclusions made by the Supreme 
Judicial Court; is that a fair statement?

A. Well, I have no doubt about it.
Q. And isn’t it fair to say that the basis of the — almost every 

appeal —
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A. We disagree — I’m sorry to interrupt, Senator — but the 
entire, at least the principal, the major disagreement is that it is 
the usurpation of the constitutional power of the Legislature and 
the Governor and Council. Our Massachusetts Constitution was 
written in very plain language. It was voted on by the people. And 
it says it clearly that no coordinate branch of our government — 
Executive, Legislative or Judicial — shall interfere with the other.

Q. Judge, if I understand your position then, the Supreme 
Judicial Court, in spite of the superintendency powers conferred 
by the Constitution and the statutes and the cases which have 
come down through the years, it is your position that the Supreme 
Judicial Court has no jurisdiction over the conduct of judges at all.

A. Oh, no.
Q. Well, what —
A. The superintendency power could mean that the statutory 

authorization, how are you going to draw up forms to be used in 
the court — administrative.

Q. Do you think it is limited to that?
A. Mr. O’Donnell knows all the citations out of his head and 

is giving me the citation.
Section 4, Chapter 211. It’s an administrative power.
Q. What you are saying then is that any misconduct of a judge, 

if alleged, should go directly to the Legislature; is that correct?
A. Belongs here.
Q. To the Legislature?
A. Precisely.
Q. All right, that’s all.
SENATOR CONTE: Representative Zeiser.
REPRESENTATIVE ZEISER: I am Bruce A. Zeiser from 

Wellesley representing the 9th Norfolk District.
QUESTIONS BY REPRESENTATIVE ZEISER TO JUSTICE 

TROY:
Q. Judge, I’d like to pursue this Wattendorf mortgage a little 

further.
As I understand your testimony, starting on Page 970, the next 

three or four pages, you were approached by somebody to pur
chase or to take by assignment a mortgage, and you were ap
proached as a favor, and you did this as a favor; and you were 
asked whether you had checked the credit of the mortgagor and
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you indicated “no”, that you —• it had been represented to you 
that it was a solid mortgage and that you could afford to make 
a loan on it.

How much did you loan on that mortgage?
A. First, Representative, may I say this, that this particular 

subject, as I recall, was sort of washed out by the SJC, discarded.
However, to answer your question, I think —
SENATOR CONTE: I just want to interrupt here just a moment 

just so we get this into perspective.
Representative Mofenson was exactly correct when he alluded 

to why we are here, and I think the Judge is correct as to why 
we are here.

We are considering this matter, and I want to make this very 
clear to all concerned, we are considering this matter as an 
independent branch of government. When we took the evidence 
from the Supreme Judicial Court earlier today, we took it as a 
result of testimony first offered by Mr. O’Donnell. So any ques
tions outside of any inquiry as they concern the Supreme Judicial 
Court at this time are perfectly in order.

JUSTICE TROY: Oh, I didn’t — Senator Conte, I was in no 
way being reluctant to answer. It just occurred to me —

SENATOR CONTE: I understand that, that’s not directed at
you, your Honor. With all due respect. I t’s directed at the type of 
question we have been getting the last few moments. I don’t want 
anyone to go away with the impression that the legislative body 
is not the sole proprietor of a Bill of Address, because I think that 
the Constitution is very clear on this matter; and, in fact, we as a 
legislative body have used the Bill of Address as it regards five 
judges and others, the last being, of course, in 1967, with Justice 
Gordon; but we won’t get into that, I think everyone knows the 
history of a Bill of Address.

Representative Zeiser.
CONT’D. QUESTIONING BY REPRESENTATIVE ZEISER:
A. My memory, without holding me to it, I think it might have 

been $8,300, or something of that nature.
Q. $8,300.
A. And I don’t really remember. I think the note was for 

fifteen, and had been paid off, half of it approximately.
Q. But you are saying around $8,000.
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A. That would be my memory.
Q. And the original maker of this mortgage was whom; do you 

remember that?
A. The mortgagor?
Q. Ya.
Does the name Edward Everett Building — Maintenance 

Corporation ring a bell?
A. I believe that was it.
Q. And do you know who the president of that corporation was 

at the time you took the assignment of —
A. I did not. I certainly did not.
Was Wattendorf later, or was he at that time?
I don’t  know. I did not know, in any event.
Q. The records indicate in the SJC proceeding that the mort

gage and note were both signed by George Wattendorf as presi
dent.

Now, you took an assignment —
A. Well, what I received was a payment sheet from Mr. Ray- 

field who came to me to ask me for him, for his friend, a Walter 
Parker, I think it was, would I take that over, they needed the 
$8,300 or whatever was owed. I never recorded the mortgage; 
presumably it was recorded. I was just taking whatever the pay
ments were. I had no concept, no knowledge that it was — you 
say it was the Edward Everett Corporation, George Wattendorf 
was the president, if that is what he was at that time.

Q. And your testimony is that you — and it’s on Page 972 and 
so forth — that you did not check the credit of the Edward Everett 
Corporation and you did not know Mr. Parker, the assignee, and 
that you lent $8,300, more or less, simply on the representation 
of a Mr. Rayfield that it was a solid mortgage.

A. I, without hesitating tell you I gave that money strictly 
on the representation of Mr. Rayfield, and I have done more foolish 
things in my life, I have given money without any mortgages.

Q. Did he endorse the note or did he in any way become obli
gated on the note?

A. Rayfield?
Q. Rayfield.
A. No.
Q. Who was Mr. Rayfield? You apparently knew him well
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enough to lend him $8,300. What is his business? What is his pro
fession?

A. He’s a gentleman who lives in Braintree, in the real estate 
business, I believe.

Q. Is he in any way connected with Mr. Wattendorf?
A. I don’t believe so. I’ve never heard that he was.
Q. You don’t believe so.
A. No.
Q. And then you — Later on you discharged — you dis

charged — this mortgage was discharged.
A. Pardon me, sir?
Q. And you —
A. It was paid off, as I recall.
Q. Later on it was paid off.
Do you remember who paid it off?
A. Well, Walter Parker had it, and then it seems to me some 

other mortgagor came in.
I think the — the history of it was, and this is faint to me, that 

at least two or three people — the property kept changing hands 
or something — came into the picture in paying the monthly pay
ments on that second mortgage.

Q. It was Walter Parker who was the holder of the mortgage — 
A. I believe he was —
Q. — and assigned it to you.
A. I think he was the initial holder.
Q. Ya.
Was he an employee of Wattendorf?
A. Not to my knowledge.
Q. Not to your knowledge.
And had you known this Mr. Rayfield in business?
A. Have I known him?
Yes, once or twice — Once, I believe.
Q. All right.
Did you examine the title to this mortgage, if it be prior to —
A. No, I did not.
Q. You didn’t examine it?
A. No, I did not.
That startles you?
Q. This is alleged — Yes, it does. This is alleged to be a second
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mortgage. How did you know it wasn’t a third or fourth or fifth 
mortgage? How did you know that the Edward Everett Building- 
Maintenance Corporation owned the property at all?

A. I relied on Jim Rayfield’s representation to me.
Q. Judge, before you became a judge, you were a practicing 

attorney. Did you handle real estate transactions for clients?
A. In — On occasion.
Q. Did you — Did you examine titles at all?
A. No, never.
Q. Would you ever advise a client to pay $8,300 to take a 

second mortgage without checking the title?
MR. O’DONNELL: I would, at the moment, interpose an ob

jection to the hypothetical —
SENATOR CONTE: Excuse me, Mr. O’Donnell, I can’t hear you.
MR. O’DONNELL: I would respectfully interpose an objection 

to the hypothetical of advising a client which would be some 11 
years ago.

SENATOR CONTE: Well, we will hear your arguments, Mr. 
O’Donnell, but we’ll take them de bene. You know, we have 
allowed —

MR. O’DONNELL: I will depend upon the rule of the Chair 
and ■—

SENATOR CONTE: Well, I think in all fairness, Mr. O’Donnell, 
we have allowed a great deal of latitude all day, and I think that 
we ought to allow a great deal of latitude as regards the question
ing.

MR. O’DONNELL: Thank you, sir.
SENATOR CONTE: Representative Zeiser.
A. In one instance I might, and in another I wouldn’t.
Q. I am not — My astonishment at your answer means that 

I don’t really feel I have to press this, because I am astonished at 
this transaction. I cannot understand the lending, a man of your 
business, probity and experience as demonstrated in the rather 
complicated mortgage transactions involving the Rockland Realty 
Trust, how you would simply on the oral representation of some
body say this is a good mortgage and you bought it.

Now, this Mr. Rayfield, what’s his first name?
A. James.
Q. James Rayfield.
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A. (Nods head)
Q. And you — And you state that he is not a Wattendorf agent 

or employee.
A. Not to my knowledge.
Q. Not to your knowledge.
Would you say that Mr. James Rayfield had done business with 

Mr. Wattendorf?
A. I have no idea.
Q. Do you have any reason to believe that Mr. Rayfield was 

approaching you at Mr. Wattendorf’s request to take over this 
mortgage?

A. I had no reason to believe so.
SENATOR CONTE: Does that conclude your questioning?
REPRESENTATIVE ZEISER. No.
Q. Who was Mr. Ward A. Rayfield?
A. I think that’s his name, and I think he — Or that’s his 

brother, I’m not sure. There are two of them.
Q. Do you know Mr. Ward A. Rayfield who apparently is a 

brother of Mr. James Rayfield?
A. Is that the brother?
Q. Ya.
A. I — I don’t  really know him; no, I don’t. I know Jim.
Q. Well, I have here and will be very happy to make available 

to your counsel three documents that I obtained this morning in 
the Suffolk County Registry of Deeds. The first one is a mortgage 
from Ward A. Rayfield to George V. Wattendorf and Edward 
Johnson recorded in Book 8271, Page 107; the next one is an 
assignment from George Wattendorf and Edward Johnson to James 
B. Rayfield, no address shown, wherein the property in question 
is 3 Baird Street, Dorchester; and the third one is a discharge of 
the mortgage by James B. Rayfield. All of them were notarized 
by the same Notary, a John J. Coleman, whom I understand, and 
when I take a look at the registry, is a man who does a great deal 
of business with the Wattendorf interests; and it would appear to 
me, on the basis of these, and I ’d be happy for your counsel to look 
them over, if you wish, it would appear to me that Mr. Rayfield 
is involved very deeply with Mr. Wattendorf. Now, this is Mr. 
James B. Rayfield.

And you say, also, that you do not know or you do not recall
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Mr. Ward A. Rayfield, who apparently is the brother of James 
Rayfield?

A. I know he has a brother.
Q. Has a brother.
Well, I have one other deed. I have a deed recorded in Book 

8271, Page 107, from Ward A. Rayfield — excuse me — Ward A. 
Rayfield — Strike the citation, it is Book 8172, Page 707. It’s a 
deed of Edward A. Rayfield, widower, to Jerome P. Troy, Mary 
Lynn Troy and Robert F. Troy, as they are trustees of Rockland 
Realty and Investment Trust under a declaration of trust, etcetera. 
This is property on Victory Road.

The thrust of my questions, Judge, is that it seems to me, and 
although you may say that the Supreme Judicial Court didn’t take 
this terribly seriously and it was not one of the major reasons for 
their decision, it seems to me that there is some evidence here 
that Mr. Rayfield was the agent of Mr. Wattendorf and that Mr. 
Wattendorf, in effect, sold this mortgage to you and that you, in 
effect, may have become the silent partner of Mr. Wattendorf, a 
man who has had, by your own admission, 25 — 20 to 25 cases 
before you in the Dorchester District Court and who, by your own 
admission, you have not disqualified yourself in any one of those 
cases in which Wattendorf came before you. By your own testi
mony, by your own testimony, you held a second mortgage which 
was a Wattendorf mortgage and you did not disqualify yourself 
in hearing any of the Wattendorf cases. This was in the year ’66 
through ’68.

I am left with the inescapable conclusion that you should have 
disqualified yourself in hearing anything which — wherein you 
had a business relationship with a man who was before you in your 
court.

I have nothing further, Mr. Chairman.
SENATOR CONTE: Thank you, Representative.
At this time, we will move on to Representative Thomas 

Brownell.
REPRESENATIVE BROWNELL: Judge, R ep resen ta tiv e

Thomas F. Brownell from Quincy, 1st Norfolk District. 
QUESTIONS BY REPRESENTATIVE BROWNELL 

TO JUSTICE TROY:
Q. My question, Judge, relates to your administration of the
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Dorchester District Court. One of the more serious charges that 
was made was that you were using court officers and court per
sonnel for private purposes. And my question relates to your 
handling of these personnel.

I refer to Volume VII, Page 941, in which Attorney St. Clair 
was examining you relative to resignations acquired by you of 
certain court personnel, and if I might refer to that colloquy, Mr. 
St. Clair was asking you, “Do you have, as presiding Judge, the 
authority as Mr. O’Donnell has indicated to hire court officers”; 
and your answer is “Yes”.

“Question: And what authority do you have to discharge them 
according to your understanding?

Answer: The authority to discharge for cause.”
“Question: Now, with respect to probation officers, however,

you don’t  have similar authority as far as discharging is con
cerned; do you? Answer: Not after they are permanent.”

“Question: They become permanent after what, one year? 
Answer: As a rule, one year.”

“Question: Did this have anything to do, Judge, with your re
questing that some of the probation officers give you unsigned or 
undated resignations? Answer: Yes.”

“Question: Because you wanted to be able to discharge them 
by accepting their resignations whether or not they were protected 
by statute; isn’t that right? Answer: That’s right.”

“Question: Do you think it was appropriate to hold that club 
over the head of these individuals who had statutory protection?” 

Now, my question to you, Judge, is why did you employ this 
rather unusual procedure relative to certain court personnel in the 
administration of the business of that court?

A. In two instances an undated resignation was — or were 
obtained for two probation officers to be used during their pro
bationary period if they didn’t work out.

And the reason that it was done was that we had had a bad 
experience with a probation officer that previous year, I believe; 
and even though he was still in this probationary period and he 
could have been dismissed, he was unwilling to leave, although it 
was found out that he was on two payrolls, city payrolls, I believe 
it was; and in two instances we did obtain undated resignations of 
probation officers, which were never used and we discontinued the
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practice, and that’s about the entire story of it.
Q. Could you give this Committee the names of those two 

individuals that you acquired these unsigned, undated resignations?
A. The two individuals?
Q. Yes.
A. I believe there was a Marcia Flynn, and —■
Q. What was her capacity?
A. Probation officer. She’s still there.
And William Murphy, probation officer.
He left there.
Q. Mr. Cohen was not required to give you such a —
A. Mr. Cohen was a court officer.
Q. And those are the only two individuals in your entire period 

of administrating that court that you —
A. Those are the only two that I can recall.
Q. And when was this practice discontinued?
A. Well, I would say whenever they were appointed, say, three 

or four years ago, I don’t know.
Q. Did you at any time during this period use any court per

sonnel, including secretaries or court officers, for your own private 
purposes?

A. For my own private purposes?
Well, as you — Have you read the testimony?
Q. Yes, I read the testimony.
A. You would know that my secretary frequently did write 

checks for me. This reference. That’s a private purpose, I presume.
Q. Were there any other court personnel that were required 

to or asked to do?
A. Nobody was required to do it. The answer to that would be 

ncne.
REPRESENTATIVE BROWNELL: That’s all, Mr. Chairman.
SENATOR CONTE: Thank you, Representative.
We will move on now to Representative Phelan.
REPRESENTATIVE PHELAN: Representative Robert Phelan, 

9th Essex District, Lynn, Nahant and Swampscott.
QUESTIONS BY REPRESENTATIVE PHELAN TO JUSTICE 

TROY:
Q. Judge, one thing bothers me. Through your counsel on your 

offer of proof on Page 3 you say, “The intent and purpose of the
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interrogatories is for discovery purposes and for subsequent use 
at the trial. Here there was no trial of this case, and to hold that 
one lied in an answer to an interrogatory is to vitiate the trial 
process.”

Now, as a judge, would you tell me, define, what you consider 
the obligation of a person is who affixes this signature to an inter
rogatory signed under the penalties of perjury?

A. The obligation of anyone entering an interrogatory is, first, 
to give a truthful answer, of course; but, of course, protect them
selves as much as they possibly can.

Q. Well, will you agree with me that it’s incumbent upon the 
person signing the interrogatory to read it before he signs it?

A. Or have it read to him.
Q. And would you agree with me that after he reads it or has 

it read to him that if there is anything in the interrogatories that 
he does not understand, that he should have it explained fully to 
him?

A. That’s the ideal situation.
Q. And would you agree with me that even if there were no 

trial, that if a person did not tell the truth in an answer to an 
interrogatory, he could gain an advantage in pre-trial hearings or 
in settlement?

A. He possibly could.
Q. And would you agree with me that if such a person did 

obtain such an advantage, that that would be a matter of grave 
wrong?

A. I would think it would be a matter of some wrong; the 
degree, I don’t know. “Grave wrong”, if you’d like.

Q. And when you say you don’t know if it’s a grave wrong, 
is it my understanding from your offer of proof that you think it 
is a grave wrong only if it goes to a hearing of some sort?

A. May I have that again?
Q. Do you consider it a grave wrong only if it goes to a hear

ing of some sort?
A. Oh, no. The element of willfulness should come in there 

somewhere.
Q. Now, there has been much said about a Mr. Mooney. Do 

I understand that you did not have the conversation with Mr. 
Mooney concerning contributions to Mr. Bellotti?
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A. I would say, without hesitating, I have never had a con
versation with Mr. Mooney in my life.

Q. All right, that’s all, Judge.
REPRESENTATIVE PHELAN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
SENATOR CONTE: Thank you, Representative.
At this time, we will move on to Representative Edward J. Early.
REPRESENTATIVE EARLY: Judge Troy, I am Represent

ative Edward Early from the 30th Middlesex District, Lowell. 
QUESTIONS BY REPRESENTATIVE EARLY 

TO JUSTICE TROY:
Q. Throughout the hearing this afternoon your counsel has 

alluded to a conspiracy. You stated that Judge King was a tentacle 
in this — only a tentacle in this conspiracy.

Could you — And you also included the Boston Globe as a mem
ber of it.

Could you elaborate a little further on this as to who would be 
involved in this conspiracy as alleged and why you feel this con
spiracy has been brought about ?

A. Well, Mr. O’Donnell used an expression — I wish I could 
recall it, but you start with this awesome power of this immoral 
newspaper, and that creates a bandwagon for those who want to 
accomplish something.

Now, there are many different participants. Without hesitating, 
I say to you the Legal Assistance group is a major one, and there 
are others.

You ask why? Well, the answer to that would be much more 
difficult to give you.

Q. Well, Judge Troy, you state the Legal Assistance group. 
Who would that include?

A. The Boston Legal Assistance Office.
Q. There has been reference also in the decision as to the 

Peoples First. Is that one of the groups that would be involved in 
this?

A. The Peoples First refers to — and not to exaggerate the 
description: they’re a rag tag outfit that comprised about 13 or 14 
people led by Michael Ansara after he left the Harvard campus 
and contains such criminals as Kevin Cummings and recently 
was — I saw one of them, Donna Finn, when she was parading 
down at Walpole with a sign saying “Jail the Rich, Free the Poor”;
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but that is the type of person. And when they marched, their 
parade would consist of about 10 adults and about 10 children; and 
when they had their meetings in Dorchester Town Field, they 
would be lucky if they could muster 40 people giving away ice 
cream.

The TPF or the People First, have moved from one stop to 
another in Dorchester after not paying rent. They — The last 
residency they took up, the lease was executed by the Boston Legal 
Assistance office on Dorchester Avenue. They have been used — I 
saw Mr. Feldman stand up in front of the SJC on the initial — on 
their initial effort before the Supreme Court when Justice Speigel 
was sitting there, and Judge Speigel asked them — asked Michael 
Feldman who authorized him to appear there on behalf of the 
Peoples First; and with great faltering, he finally came up with 
three names.

When was the meeting held, Judge Speigel said. He said there 
was no meeting, but it was understood I would represent them.

They had worked together. Judge Flaschner appointed them — 
appointed Legal Assistance to represent them in the month-long 
hearing which we submitted to in Newton, which was a — of 
course, a very much of an error on my part to have submitted to 
it, because there was no statutory basis for such a hearing, and it 
was — besides being a seminar for Judge Flaschner to learn some 
criminal law and rules of evidence, it was pretty much out of line.

And that’s what the nexus is.
Legal Assistance, TPF, very clear.
Q. Well, Judge Troy, your counsel made a reference to three 

individuals, Joseph Mooney — and I wish you’d correct me if I 
am wrong — Joseph Mooney, Judge King and Mr. Cohen; that 
these three people would be involved in this so-called conspiracy.

Now, is there — My question is: Is there a relationship between 
these three individuals and, if so, what is that relationship?

A. Well, I think that perhaps I’m incorrect, I thought that Mr. 
O’Donnell made reference to Judge King, Melvin Cohen and Ben
jamin Wall.

In the matter of Mooney — and I was asked that question — 
the alleged incident goes back ten years, and he never registered 
any complaint with anyone for ten years, and he comes up before 
the Supreme Court and testifies and has a confirmation from Ben
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Wall. That looked extremely peculiar.
Q. All right.
REPRESENTATIVE EARLY: I have no further questions.
SENATOR CONTE: Thank you, Representative.
We will move on now to Representative Louis LeBlanc.
REPRESENTATIVE LE BLANC: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

The questions I had have already been asked and answered. Thank 
you.

SENATOR CONTE: Okay.
We’ll move on now to Representative Robert McCarthy.
REPRESENTATIVE MCCARTHY: Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

Representative Robert McCarthy from East Bridgewater. 
QUESTIONS BY REPRESENTATIVE MCCARTHY 

TO JUSTICE TROY:
Q. I just have a couple of matters, Judge. Most of the material 

has been covered.
In regard to the interrogatories, Judge, you mentioned that you 

had reviewed them with your attorney over the telephone. Did you 
also have the opportunity to inspect them before signing them?

A. I have no memory of how I signed them, but I wouldn’t  be 
able, with any precision, answer the question; and I would, in no 
way, want to mitigate what I have said respecting that answer 
because I would stand on that answer right now; but I would give 
you a guess that I signed it, put it in an envelope and sent it back 
without looking at it.

Q. Also, your Honor, with regard to those interrogatories, prior 
to answering them, did you or your attorney have the opportunity 
to request medical reports from the doctors and hospitals that 
may have treated your wife and reviewed same?

A. We certainly could have, but we did not.
Q. These reports were not requested then?
A. The medical record from the hospital, no.
I had familiarity through conversations with Doctor Domenic 

Pilka and Doctor Shapiro and Doctor Michael Donovan.
Q. Thank you, your Honor.
Also, in regard now to the Tenean Beach and the Court’s find

ings in regard to time, I believe there was testimony, some testi
mony in the hearing that you were present in the court from 
10:00 to 1:00. I wonder if you could elaborate to us on the hours
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that you spent in court in a normal work day.
And I believe you also testified that, when you were at Tenean 

Beach daily, I wondered what were your hours at Tenean Beach.
A. In 1967, when the Tenean Creek — when that matter com

menced there, I would be there every morning at 7:00 o’clock.
Q. And you would be there for how long, Judge?
A. I would be there until I went to court, which would be 

approximately 9:00 o’clock.
Q. And then how long —
A. I don’t know what your reference is to 10:00 to 1:00. It’s 

a rare day in Dorchester Court that I could be there at 10:00 and 
get out at 1:00. I do not exaggerate. In the past eight years, the 
case load in Dorchester has been, across the board, the heaviest of 
any court in the state. We have had the highest number of entries 
in the civil side, and, perhaps, the largest number of remands from 
Superior Court. We’ve had a substantial increase in the criminal 
cases.

For the first five or six years I was in that court, I almost 
exclusively handled the entire work load in that court.

For the convenience of lawyers, we would never stop at 1:00 
o’clock, because many lawyers would want to go into town to 
another court. There was no such thing as a lunch time.

Never have I heard a complaint from Judge Nash or Judge 
Flaschner respecting incompletion of the work in that court during 
my almost 11 years there.

And this is really self-serving, and I wish he were well, Dan 
Casey used to sit occasionally with me for the first four or five 
years out there, and he used to say to John Holland, “That fellow 
is a real worker”, and that is self-serving, but I was always pleased 
that Dan thought that of me.

Q. While the Tenean Creek project was going on, did you 
utilize court time at all to time-in the supervising efforts there?

A. No, I — I did very little, if any, supervision there. I would 
go down in the morning to see what was going on and would, on 
occasion, go by in the afternoon; and that was about it.

SENATOR CONTE: Thank you, Representative.
Judge, at this time, I’d like to raise a few questions. 

QUESTIONS BY SENATOR CONTE TO JUSTICE TROY:
Q. First of all, I think that unquestionably the Bill of Address
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is properly befoi'e us. Inasmuch as it has been filed by the 
leadership, both in the Senate and the House, both on the part of 
the majority and minority. I do think you make some very valid 
points as to the jurisdiction of the Supreme Judicial Court, as to 
the jurisdiction of the Legislature in this matter. I think that the 
points raised by Representative Mofenson, the points raised by 
Senator Locke and others are questions that ought to be answered. 
Now, whether or not we, as a Committee, can do this or whether 
or not they are going to require some constitutional changes, I do 
not know. I know Senator Locke has filed a bill for a constitu
tional change requiring that a disbarred judge cannot serve — or, 
rather, a disbarred lawyer cannot serve as a judge. I think these 
are very meaningful questions.

But I think a history of a Bill of Address, realizing that in all 
of the constitutional conventions, going back to the first one in 
1820, argued by Daniel Webster when he was a member of the 
Massachusetts Senate, as to whether or not a Bill of Address ought 
to attach causes, and, as you know, Judge, the resounding vote of 
that convention — as a matter of fact, that got on the ballot as 
to whether or not a Bill of Address ought to have causes attached 
to it — and the people voted that down. They said that a Bill of 
Address was the prerogative of the Legislature, only through a 
Bill of Address could a judge be removed from office in this 
Commonwealth of Massachusetts; and, of course, that has been 
reiterated many times since.

And I call your attention to Commonwealth versus Harigan 
(phonetic) that succeeded the Justice Day case where many of 
these questions were asked and many were decided; but I think 
that the main question in that case was that Bill of Address could 
lie even though an impeachment would lie.

However, be that as it may, I think these points are very, very 
validly raised. However, on the other hand, I think that the Bill 
of Address is properly before this legislative body.

And, on that score, Judge, I would think — Well, let me phrase 
the question this way:

At this point in time, Judge, don’t you probably think that the 
Tenean Beach episode was a mistake?

A. I wish I could understand your question.
Q. I ’ll repeat the question.
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A. Let me put it this way:
I have heard the question, but I don’t understand it.
Q. All right, let me clarify it, Judge, with all due respect.
Are you familiar with the case of Attorney General versus 

Baldwin?
A. Yes, some of it.
Q. Well, you were a party in that case, were you not, Judge?
A. I wasn’t a party; I was a witness.
Q. You were a witness.
Now, in Attorney General V Baldwin, I think the decision in 

that case decided finally by the Supreme Judicial Court in 1971 
ordered the parties concerned with Tenean Beach to remove the 
fill; is that a correct statement?

A. Yes.
Q. Now, that was in 1971, and that was some 12 acres of fill; 

was it not?
A. Yes.
Q. Has that fill been removed?
A. No.
Q. I also noticed in that case, with all due respect, Judge, that 

the Court did know that perhaps this would cause a great deal of 
hardship upon the parties, because removing 12 acres of fill is a 
prodigious job. I don’t deny that for a moment. But what steps 
have you taken, Judge, at this point in time to remove that fill?

A. As I answered the question earlier, we have not taken any 
steps.

Q. In other words, the Order of the Supreme Judicial Court, 
as handed down in Attorney General versus Baldwin, has not been 
complied with at this time.

A. No, but, as the Supreme Judicial Court stated in this 
opinion, that negotiation settlements, they are cognizant of and 
recognize it.

Q. Well, I think in the opinion in the matter of Jerome P. 
Troy, I am well aware that the Supreme Judicial Court said that 
it had no knowledge of prior cases. Now, that’s not my question, 
Judge.

What I’m asking you is: Commonwealth versus Baldwin, a very 
specific case, has the Order of the Supreme Judicial Court in that 
particular case been complied with?



1973.] SENATE — No. 2060. 77

A. The — Only by negotiating to grant the land without con
sideration to the state.

Q. In other words — I think it was testified earlier here this 
afternoon that the bill has been filed in the Legislature for the 
Legislature to take over this land; is that what —

A. For the Metropolitan District Commission who have spoken 
several times to us regarding it for recreational purposes to take 
it over.

Q. Now, will this comply with the Attorney General versus 
Baldwin?

A. I would think so.
Q. Do you think it incumbent upon you to comply with 

Attorney General versus Baldwin?
A. I am not a party to that case.
Q. Well, is Rockland Mutual Trust a party to that case?
A. Yes.
Q. Do you have any involvement with Rockland Mutual Trust?
A. Well, the beneficiary is my daughter.
Q. So indirectly I would say —
A. Certainly.
Q. — I would say you are involved, Judge.
A. Yes.
Q. I don’t think that is an unfair question.
A. No, not at all; I answered your question directly.
Q. Okay.
So, have you complied?
A. Pardon?
Q. Have you complied with the Court’s wishes?
A. With the specific order?
Q. Yes.
A. No. As I say, only in this effort at negotiation.
Q. Have you been back to the Court to inform them of the 

negotiations regarding Tenean Creek and its order to remove 12 
acres of fill?

A. I believe that the attorneys were to the Superior Court 
regarding it.

SENATOR CONTE: I have no further questions.
Is there any other Representative or Senator that would like to 

ask any other questions? (No response)
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If not, we will adjourn the hearing for today; and the Committee 
will take under advisement as to whether or not we will proceed 
further; and we will have an announcement on that later today. 

Thank you all very much.
JUSTICE TROY: Thank you.
MR. O’DONNELL: Thank you.
JUSTICE TROY: Thank you, Senator Conte, Representative 

Kiernan and Members of the Committee.

(Whereupon, the hearing adjourned at 3:52 o’clock p.m.)
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